

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2-8-2024

Retention Strategies to Retain Retail Employees

Sean Michael Murphy Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Sean M. Murphy

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Isabel Wan, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. James Glenn, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2024

Abstract

Retention Strategies to Retail Employees

by

Sean M. Murphy

MA, Ashford University, 2017

BA, Ashford University, 2015

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfilment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

February 2024

Abstract

Retail organizations with high employee attrition rates may lack continuity and institutional knowledge for long-term sustainability. Business leaders, human resource managers, and retail managers must implement successful retention strategies to ensure sustained growth. Grounded in Herzberg's two-factor theory, the purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to explore strategies that managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention of retail employees. The participants consisted of managers of three retail organizations in Michigan who implemented strategies to increase the retention of retail employees. Data were collected from literature reviews, interviews of participants, and documentation. Data were analyzed using Yin's five-phase process, and three themes emerged: COVID-19's impact on employee retention, effective human resource management structure, and adaptive leadership. A key recommendation for leaders and managers in retail organizations is to create employee retention strategies, including three phases: (a) investigative efforts, (b) creation and implementation of successful employee retention strategies, and (c) evaluation, adjustment, and continuous improvement. The implications for positive social change include the potential to enhance employee retention and increase tax revenue for federal and local agencies. The more taxes local and national agencies receive, the more services and assistance they can render to the population.

Retention Strategies to Retain Retail Employees

by

Sean M. Murphy

MA, Ashford University, 2017

BA, Ashford University, 2015

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfilment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

February 2024

Dedication

I dedicate this work to my grandmother, Ann.

Acknowledgments

I want to acknowledge all those who have supported me along this journey and allowed me to reach for my dreams.

Table of Contents

Se	ction 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem and Purpose	1
	Nature of the Study	2
	Research Question	4
	Interview Questions	4
	Conceptual Framework	5
	Operational Definitions	5
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	6
	Assumptions	6
	Limitations	6
	Delimitations	6
	Significance of the Study	6
	Contribution to Business Practice	6
	Implications for Social Change	7
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	8
	Organization of the Review	8
	Literature Search Strategy	8
	The Phenomenon of Employee Retention and Turnover	9
	Herzberg Two-Factor Theory	. 11
	Rationale for Herzberg's Two Factor Theory	. 13

Common Themes Found During Research Inquiries	14
Retail Organizations	21
Human Resources Management	23
Employee Retention in the Digital Age	28
Digital Retail Service Acceptance Due to Covid-19 and the Effe	ect on
Employee Retention	34
Transition	35
Section 2: The Project	36
Purpose Statement	36
Role of the Researcher	36
Participants	39
Research Method and Design	40
Research Method	40
Research Design	42
Population and Sampling	44
Ethical Research	45
Data Collection Instruments	47
Data Collection Technique	48
Data Organization Technique	51
Data Analysis	52
Reliability and Validity	55
Reliability	55

Validity	56
Transition and Summary	57
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	59
Presentation of the Findings	59
Theme 1: Covid-19's Impact on Employee Retention	60
Theme 2: Effective Human Resource Management Structure	64
Theme 3: Adaptive Leadership	68
Applications to Professional Practice	71
Implications for Social Change	74
Recommendations for Action	74
Recommendations for Further Research	76
Reflections	77
Conclusion	77
References	
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	114
Appendix B: Invitation to Participants	116

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Retail organizations serve multiple sets of customers in markets around the world. While the retail industry produces billions of dollars in revenue worldwide, no organization can completely avoid low employee retention rates. Managers of retail organizations may benefit from this research into successful employee retention strategies.

Background of the Problem

The world recently experienced a virus pandemic. The novel virus, SARS-CoV-2 or COVID-19 belongs to the family coronavirus (Dhakal et al., 2021). The COVID-19 pandemic impacted the U.S. labor market, with initial unemployment insurance claims reaching over 250,000 by March 2020 (Bartik et al., 2020). Particularly, the employee turnover rate in the retail industry is very high, at 35% (Madhani, 2020). Thus, the primary concern for retail organizations is human resource practices and employee satisfaction (Sinha et al., 2018). Given the size of the retail industry, there may be a need to gain insights into successful employee retention strategies. The understanding gained from researching retail employee retention may reduce attrition rates and improve retention rates. Insights provided on successful employee retention strategies in this qualitative multiple case study may benefit leaders of retail organizations in the future.

Problem and Purpose

Globally, the retail industry records high employee turnover (Ferreira & Potgieter, 2018). In September 2021, retail trade employment was 202,000 lower than in February 2020 (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2021). The general business problem is that some leaders of retail organizations may not understand how to manage the increasingly high

employee attrition rate. The specific business problem is that some managers of retail organizations lack successful strategies for increasing the retention of retail employees.

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore successful strategies that managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention of retail employees. The targeted population consisted of managers of three retail organizations in Michigan who successfully implemented strategies to increase retention of retail employees. Successful employee retention helps to avoid recruitment costs (Ketprapakorn & Kantabutra, 2019). Implications for social change are that businesses could improve employee retention rates and avoid recruitment costs. The self-dignity and professionalism of managers of retail organizations may improve due to their ability to increase retail employees' retention. Society may benefit from the reduction in unemployment consequent upon the increased retention of retail employees.

Nature of the Study

The three major approaches to research are quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods (Saunders et al., 2016). Correspondingly, researchers may choose to use quantitative or qualitative methods, or both (Saunders et al., 2016). The qualitative method is relevant for exploring and understanding real-life experiences, while quantitative researchers adopt treatments, quantify relationships or group differences among predefined variables (Moser & Korstjens, 2017). Having the intent to explore real-life experiences of managers with successful employee retention strategies, I decided that the qualitative method was the best choice. In the most basic terms, quantitative research methods are concerned with collecting and analyzing structured data from accurate and

reliable measurements represented numerically to allow for statistical analysis (Goertzen, 2017). Given the focus on producing findings from numerical data, the quantitative method did not align with the purpose of this study. A mixed-method approach consists of the combination of quantitative and qualitative approaches to assess the magnitude of a problem, explore meanings, and gain an understanding of those occurrences (Kaur, 2016). With no intention to carry out treatments, experiments, or analysis of numeric data concurrently with a qualitative approach, mixed methods were inappropriate for exploring the business problems of this study. Therefore, I used the qualitative method for this study.

Qualitative research designs explored for this study include (a) phenomenology, (b) ethnography, and (c) case study. A research design is a way a research question and objectives become operationalized into a research project (Saunders et al., 2016). Phenomenology is a design for researching how individuals or groups perceive lived experiences of a given phenomenon (McAlpine, 2016). I chose not to use phenomenology because the purpose of this study was not to understand the perception of groups of people. With ethnography, the design enables researching and observing group culture and practices of people (Walz et al., 2016). I did not use the ethnography design because the purpose of conducting the study was not to examine potential participants' cultures. A case study design is relevant to exploring a phenomenon in real-world settings (Pihlajamaa et al., 2019). Adopting a multiple case study design strengthens conclusions from cross-cases compared to a single case study (Ridder, 2017; Yin, 2018). Given that the purpose of this study was not to research people's perceptions or lived experiences of

a phenomenon or understand group culture and practices, I chose the multiple case study design.

Research Question

What successful strategies do managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention rate of retail employees?

Interview Questions

- 1. What Covid-19 related challenges did your organization face when trying to increase the retention rate of retail employees?
- 2. What other non-Covid-19 related challenges did your organization face regarding increasing the retention rates of retail personnel?
- 3. How did your organization overcome any challenges presented in implementing employee retention strategies?
- 4. What employee retention strategies implemented by your organization have increased the retention of retail employees?
- 5. How did your organization implement successful employee retention strategies for retail employees?
- 6. What key barriers did you encounter while implementing employee retention strategies to retain retail employees?
- 7. What strategies are in place to identify reasons why some retail employees leave the company?
- 8. What employee retention strategies have you implemented that have failed to improve retail employees' retention rates?

9. What additional information can you share regarding strategies used to increase the retention rate of retail employees?

Conceptual Framework

I used Herzberg's two-factor theory to understand the strategies of managers who successfully increased the retention rate of retail employees. Herzberg et al. (1959) introduced the two-factor theory by explaining that motivation and hygiene are two types of motivational factors. Herzberg et al. claimed that these two factors triggered employees' satisfaction or dissatisfaction respectively. Therefore, I used the two-factor theory as the conceptual framework for exploring the high turnover of retail professionals.

Operational Definitions

Benchmarking: Benchmarking is a systematic process for identifying and implementing the best or better practices used by highly successful organizations (Jankovic & Vlasic, 2019).

Employee attrition: Employee attrition is a workforce diminution consequent to employees leaving a company (Speer et al., 2019).

Emotional intelligence: Emotional intelligence is an individual's ability to apply emotions to manage interactions or relationships with others and achieve desired results (Palmer, 2019).

Employee retention strategies: Employee retention strategies refer to the plans, means, and a set of decision-making behavior formulated by organizations to retain a competent workforce for performance (Bidisha & Mukulesh, 2013).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Researchers make assumptions when exploring a phenomenon. Assumptions are the reasonings or notions of a researcher during an inquiry (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). One of the assumptions made for this study was that respondents would answer questions truthfully. Another assumption was that the number of research participants would be enough to meet data saturation.

Limitations

Limitations are weaknesses or potential weaknesses of the research beyond the researcher's control (Malterud et al., 2016). A limitation to this study was the limited time to complete the research. The other limitation was the small pool of participant, so the research findings may not be generalizable to other populations.

Delimitations

Delimitations are the restrictions built into the study by researchers to establish the scope of the project (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The delimitations of this study include the research area, population, and sample size. I carried out this study in the United States. Participants of this study were managers of retail organizations who adopted successful strategies for increasing the retention rate of retail employees.

Another delimitation was that the participants were from only three organizations.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

The contribution to business practice is that the findings of this study could be

valuable for crafting organizational policies that improve employee retention strategies. By improving employee retention rates in the retail industry, findings could contribute to the active practice of business. The costs of employee retention strategies include recruitment and selection of new staff, compensation for extra work done through overtime payments, and training and development (Aliyu & Nyadzayo, 2018). Increasing employee retention rates may reduce recruitment, training, and replacement costs associated with employee turnover. Consequently, there might be an increase in the overall value of the organization's workforce. Retained employees may have additional opportunities to create value for the business through their experience and professional development. Results from the research may benefit managers, especially those in the HR department of retail companies who lack successful strategies to improve the retention rate of retail professionals. There may be a concurrent improvement in organizational performance and profitability.

Implications for Social Change

An implication for social change from the findings of this study is informing organizations about successful retention strategies. Society may benefit from improved service and information provided by retail organizations. Retained employees may not face the negative experiences of unemployment. Thus, employees may increase their financial capacity to contribute to society with resultant positive social change.

Particularly, employed individuals generate taxable income and tax revenue for the community that may support local economies.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The business phenomenon of low employee retention in the retail industry presented as a researchable subject. Reasons for low employee retention include compensation, work—life balance, differing needs for different ages, and the relevance of the digital and social labor market. Employee retention is a challenge for organizations (Hejase et al., 2016). This study contributes to an existing pool of knowledge on successful strategies for increasing the retention of employees in retail organizations.

Organization of the Review

The organization of this literature review includes content under five subheadings, a conclusion, and a transition to Section 2. Discussions under the five subheadings relate to employee retention, Herzberg's two-factor theory, common themes found during literature search, retail organizations, human resource management, employee retention in the digital age, and digital retail service acceptance due to Covid-19 and the effect on employee retention. The use of multiple sources in the review was to enhance the overall quality and reliability of the study.

Literature Search Strategy

For the literature review, I explored peer-reviewed articles retrieved from journals and seminal sources, books, and government websites regarding the conceptual framework of Herzberg's two-factor theory. Databases such as Pro Quest Central, EBSCO, and Google Scholar were relevant in accessing materials on strategies employed by managers to enhance employee retention in the retail industry. I used some of the following search terms: *employee retention, retail organizations, human resources*

manager, retail employees, compensation, case study, job satisfaction, job dissatisfaction, qualitative, attrition, benchmarking, e-commerce, retail retention, and vendors. There are 235 references in this study, with 219 (93.2%) peer-reviewed sources. In the literature review, there are 106 sources: 91 (92.4%) peer-reviewed materials and 86 (87%) having publication dates no later than 5 years from December 2021.

The Phenomenon of Employee Retention and Turnover

Business leaders make decisions critical to the profitability and survival of the organization. Highly skilled employees (talents) need the platform of an organization to achieve personal success as much as business entities require a quality workforce for sustainability. While the employees continue to contribute to corporate objectives, the organization reciprocates by investing in developing talents (Shet, 2020). At a point, however, employees may develop turnover intentions. Turnover intention is an employee's tendency to leave an organization within a given period (Yang et al., 2019). Employee turnover is inevitable regardless of the company, industry, or sector (An, 2019). However, business leaders are responsible for crafting strategies to influence employees' long-term service (Shahvazian et al., 2016). Although hiring knowledgeable employees is essential for an employer, employee retention strategies are also critical (Baharin & Wan Hanafi, 2018). Non-responsiveness to a high employee turnover may result in the lack of qualified and experienced hands needed by an organization for its sustainability.

A general assumption about employee turnover intentions stems from job dissatisfaction and other issues not peculiar to whether employees experience satisfaction

(Al-Mamun & Hasan, 2017; Yang et al., 2019). Hence, distinguishing the types of employee turnover intention and isolating those targeted strategies may enhance employee retention rates. Two broad categories of employee turnover are voluntary and involuntary (Al-Mamun & Hasan, 2017; Rubenstein et al., 2018; Yang et al., 2019). Voluntary turnover occurs when an employee decides to quit or exit the organization, while in the case of involuntary turnover, the employer terminates the worker (Al-Mamun & Hasan, 2017; Rubenstein et al., 2018). A better employment offer, lack of job satisfaction, superior-subordinate conflicts, and personal or domestic issues can all stimulate voluntary turnover (Al-Mamun & Hasan, 2017). The lack of strong community ties may also contribute to the prevalence of voluntary turnover (Rubenstein et al., 2018). In contrast, involuntary turnover arises from dismissal, retirement, redundancy, or employee death (Al-Mamun & Hasan, 2017; Oruh et al., 2020). When the organization does not provoke the loss of human resources, it becomes essential to identify the reasons for turnover (Ramalho Luz et al., 2018). The research focus in this study was on strategies for controlling voluntary turnover to achieve improved employee retention in the retail industry.

An employee's ability to self-terminate their employment may contribute to management's ability to manage employee retention rates by making decisions that address identified reasons employees desire to leave. Businesses experience a loss of human and social capital when employees exit the organizations. The resulting adverse outcome of employee turnover is the loss of individual skills, experience, and intelligence (Yang et al., 2019). Desired organizational results may profoundly impact a company's

direct and indirect costs. Direct costs include identifying, selecting, recruiting, and training new employees (Al-Mamun & Hasan, 2017). Organizations may incur costs on the recruitment process such as the phone calls to a prospective candidate, the testing, shortlisting, and the final selection. There is also a cost to internal resources deployed through the recruitment process. On the other hand, indirect costs related to investments for the existing workforce can be beneficial (Al-Mamun & Hasan, 2017). Retaining experienced employees compared to engaging new employees may reduce training. Training a new employee costs more than retaining an existing employee (Ganapathy, 2018). Employee retention thus becomes more attractive to organizations. Turnover costs the U.S. economy an estimated \$5 trillion annually, reduces earnings and stock prices by an average of 38%, but retention reduces turnover costs, increases productivity, customer loyalty, and profitability (Bake, 2019). Therefore, leaders must identify measures that encourage employees to stay with the organization and have top talents retained for a maximum period.

Herzberg Two-Factor Theory

Herzberg et al. (1959) introduced the two-factor theory, otherwise known as the motivation-hygiene theory. Understanding the two-factor theory may allow for successful employee retention strategies to find solutions to high employee turnover. The satisfaction of individuals stems from work-related activities, while work conditions make people unhappy or dissatisfied (Herzberg et al., 1959). According to Herzberg, satisfaction and dissatisfaction do not exist on the same continuum. However, there is either satisfaction or the lack of satisfaction and dissatisfaction or the lack of

dissatisfaction (Herzberg et al., 1959). There were either work characteristics that culminate in the satisfaction or the lack of it or other job factors that result in dissatisfaction or its prevention (Herzberg et al., 1959). The elimination of causes of dissatisfaction may not necessarily result in satisfaction nor increase factors of satisfaction.

The two factors of the theory related to satisfaction and dissatisfaction are motivation and hygiene (Herzberg et al., 1959). Hygiene factors are job-related physiological concerns that motivate employees at the workplace, which, if non-existent, can cause dissatisfaction (Herzberg et al., 1959). Hygiene factors do not assure employee satisfaction and thus are called dissatisfiers or maintenance factors (Herzberg et al., 1959). Hygiene factors relate to proper or poor employee treatment (Herzberg, 1974), which cover tangible aspects of work life (Gbededo & Liyanage, 2018). Examples advanced as hygiene factors include company policy, salary, working conditions, status, interpersonal relationships with superiors and peers, and job security.

Motivation factors, otherwise called satisfiers, culminate into satisfaction for the employees. The scholarly definition of employee motivation is the feeling, effort, energy, and driving force an employee uses to achieve individual or organizational goals (Sabbagha et al., 2018). Motivational factors include empowerment and recognition on the job (Kotni & Karumuri, 2018). Motivators are inherent or intrinsic to the job and rewarding (Herzberg et al., 1959). These motivators include job recognition, a sense of achievement, growth, responsibility, and the nature or enrichment of the job itself (Herzberg et al., 1959). While the hygiene factors are physiological, motivators are

psychological (Herzberg et al., 1959). Therefore, physiological factors determine satisfaction or the lack of it, while psychological factors result in motivation or the lack of it.

Rationale for Herzberg's Two Factor Theory

For this study, I considered the theories by Herzberg, Maslow, and McGregor as a viewing lens of the research into strategies for increasing employee retention. The theory most intertwined with Herzberg's two-factor theory is Maslow's hierarchy of needs. Though content theories of motivation are associated with Maslow, Herzberg, McGregor, and McClelland (Sharma et al., 2019), one of the most prevalent theories is Maslow's hierarchy of needs (Solomon & Thorpe, 2018). Human needs exist in five hierarchy levels: physiological, safety, love, esteem, and self-actualization (Maslow, 1943). Employees may desire a higher level of physiological need by wanting higher pay, recognition, more responsibility, better medical benefits, and improved work conditions. These requirements are consistent with Maslow's hierarchy of needs that individuals have physiological desires. With Maslow's theory, an individual's level of motivation or satisfaction advances on a single continuum, and human needs exist in hierarchies (Maslow, 1943). However, the two factors in Herzberg's theory exist on separate continuums. While Maslow (1943) stated that no need or drive exists in isolation, every need exists with the state of satisfaction or dissatisfaction of another. With Herzberg's theory, addressing the issue of satisfaction has no bearing on resolving issues on dissatisfaction. Employee turnover hinges on the continuums of ensuring satisfaction on the job on the one hand and eliminating dissatisfaction on the other. Hence, Maslow's

theory may not appropriately address the issue of exploring strategies for increasing employee retention rates.

An alternative to Herzberg's two-factor theory considered for this qualitative multiple case study is the Theory X and Y by McGregor in 1960, anchored on employee behavior at work. McGregor (1960) formulated Theory X to represent negative emotions, behavior, and attitude of an employee to work. Under Theory X, McGregor considered an average employee lazy, requiring persuasion or compulsion to work. Employees under this category resist organizational change, dislike taking responsibilities, and require formal supervision or direction. Under Theory Y, employees have a cheerful disposition to their job and enjoy what they do. McGregor identified employees under this category exercise initiative, self-direction, self-control, show loyalty when rewarded, take responsibility, and exhibit sound skills and competencies. McGregor's theory was from the perspective of the employer or manager rather than of the employees. The X and Y theory may not be relevant to research on employee retention because the notion is to understand why employees want to leave – an outcome consequent on the opinion and decision of the employee and not the employer.

Common Themes Found During Research Inquiries

While researching literature resources for this study, common themes on the issue of employee retention became evident. These themes are (a) compensation, (b) work-life balance, (c) leadership, (d) structure, (e) alignment, (f) culture, and (h) human resources strategies. Each of these themes featured reasons why employees will either remain in an organization or leave.

Compensation

Compensation occurred in searches for sources on employee retention.

Compensation is the payment employees receive in return for their services within an organization (Kim & Jang, 2020). Employees depend on compensation to maintain stability in their lives, while employers rely on employees' abilities and performance to maintain their competitiveness in the market (Kim & Jang, 2020). Compensation has a very significant relationship with employee retention (Bibi et al., 2017). However, the work environment is a moderating factor in the relationship between compensation and employee retention (Bibi et al., 2017). Compensation is a moderating factor for the effect of direct and indirect types of employee participation on employee retention (Khalid & Nawab, 2018). Compensation encourages employees to take on responsibilities that create a sense of worthiness and authority, resulting in improved retention (Khalid & Nawab, 2018). Compensation remains a linkage for employees and organizational goals and relates directly to talent retention (Sarkar, 2018). Therefore, compensation presented as an essential theme for consideration in the research into employee retention.

Work-Life Balance

Work-life balance was another theme that became evident in the literature search on employee retention. Work-life balance is an individual's achieving equilibrium in time spent working and not working (Hämmig et al., 2009). Work-life balance is a concept that reflects the balance between work, family commitments, and personal life (Hämmig et al., 2009). For example, a study in a hospital environment, work units with a balanced work-life culture displayed enhanced employee engagement and higher intentions to

remain with the organization (Perrigino et al., 2019). All employees have needs and require support outside the work environment (Perrigino et al., 2019). Nonmonetary benefits, activities external to the work environment, and flexible work scheduling culminate in work-life balance for employees (Rodríguez-Sánchez et al., 2020). Without having some time off work for these needs and support, employees may become disgruntled. Thus, work-life balance is essential to achieving increased employee retention.

Leadership

Leadership involves the actions, guidance, behaviors displayed by an individual or a leader to influence others to achieve a common goal (Reed et al., 2019). Leadership functions play pivotal roles in linking leadership behaviors and positive organizational performance (Hyung-Woo, 2018). Hence, leadership is a function that should drive the quest for new knowledge supporting employee retention. A business leader may not achieve desired corporate objectives without the buy-in and active participation of employees and other organization members (Leidner et al., 2018). Different leadership styles may lead to higher employee productivity, enhancing the possibilities of reaching the maximum success of chosen employee retention strategies.

There are different leadership styles. A specific leadership style may not be effective in all situations (Salehzadeh, 2017). Common forms of leadership that result in improved employee retention include (a) situational leadership style (Burns, 1978), (b) transformational leadership style (Dansereau et al., 1973), and (c) leader-member exchange (Hersey & Blanchard, 1969). There are many leadership styles, but the focus in

this research was on those three forms.

Situational leadership allows a chameleon-like approach to leading others in a manner that ensures adaptation to changing situations. Hersey and Blanchard's (1969) situational leadership model is one of the most frequently used. Situational leadership allows for a response from the leader: knowing and applying the needed response (Hersey & Blanchard, 1969). Since the retail industry may experience frequent market changes associated with the nature of the products, existential world circumstances, and events such as pandemics, a situational leadership style may prove effective when managers try to align with employees towards achieving common goals.

Transformational leaders focus on changes and developing each employee's talent (Tuan & Rajagopal, 2019). The transformational leader recognizes and exploits a necessity or demand from a potential person to follow (Burns, 1978). Most employees want to learn, develop, and increase their dedication to the firm: the leaders' role is to stimulate such potentials (Tuan & Rajagopal, 2019). Whereas the situational leader focuses on individual leaders' ability to adapt to needs, a transformational leader inspires followers to achieve a given task.

The leader-member exchange (LMX) theory by Dansereau et al. (1973) conceptualized leadership as consisting of several dyadic relationships between a leader and other group members. The LMX theory established that a social exchange relationship that leaders establish with their workforce influences the treatment of individual employees (Donohue-Porter et al., 2019). Thus, with LMX, a manager and a direct report may maintain a two-way relationship different from how the leader interacts

with subordinates.

Structure

Structure was a theme on the organizational constituents. In the study by Zapata (2019), the author explained structure as the organization's segmentation. A structure portrays what departments perform a particular function; employees who work in those departments; their positions, and even how the organization may interact externally. The structure or design within an institution depicts the form of institutional organization, the company's linkage to society, government, and several intangible aspects, including how it affects its environment (Zapata, 2019). Structure refers to the systems or means for motivating and coordinating humans, tasks, and technology variables within the salesforce (Hartmanna & Lussie, 2020). Managers' designing or implementation of employee retention strategies may require improved organizational and leadership structures. Further discussions under retail organizations expound further on organizational structure.

Alignment

Alignment is the outcome of streamlining the organization's strategic talent retention objective with HR management practices (Martinson & De Leon, 2018). In other words, understanding alignment involves focusing on the relationship between HR management practices (ensuring work-life balance, compensation, and work design) and job satisfaction and employee turnover intentions (Martinson & De Leon, 2018). The authors concluded that job satisfaction moderates the relationship between HR management practices and employees' turnover intention. Alignment is also a situation

when both employees and management have a shared understanding of an organization's strategy, purpose, or goal (Ungureanu et al., 2019).

From a performance function of HR management perspective, employees who perceive their job role as directly contributing to the organizational role and experience job satisfaction have a higher likelihood of remaining in the organization (Kalgin et al., 2018). Therefore, an alignment between employee role and corporate goal, on the one hand, and maintaining HR management practices that result in job satisfaction increases a sense of attachment and retention.

Organizational Culture

Organizational culture is the totality of values, beliefs, and perceptions that influence people's behavior within the system (Shumba et al., 2017). Culture is a prized asset an organization can possess that drives the right behaviors (Warrick, 2017). Organizational culture may be that corporate leaders employed must always possess critical skillsets that positively affect the enhancement of successful employee retention strategies. Skilled leaders motivating their subordinates may make work enjoyable. However, inertia may set in when subordinates draw no inspiration from their leader and work becomes monotonous, unchallenging, with no growth prospect. Inertia may occur when employees on the same job for a long time develop the feeling of no longer gaining anything out of their current position (Harju & Hakanen, 2016). Performance, commitment, turnover, and employee satisfaction may improve organizational culture and increase employee retention if appropriately managed. An exploration of health workers' perception provided an insight into how organizational culture affects employee

retention (Shumba et al., 2017). A proper focus on organizational culture, the aggregate of values, beliefs, and perceptions, may increase employee retention (Shumba et al., 2017).

Human Resource Strategies

Managers, whether in human resources or other departments, overseeing the workforce require strategies to ensure the retention of existing employees and the recruitment of new workers. A well-prepared HR strategy and an action plan for its implementation enable an organization to effectively design and manage individual processes to support its goals and respond flexibly to change (Vrchota & Řehoř, 2019). A revolving strategy may give organizations the flexibility to change and adapt to fluctuating market conditions, while HR flexibility may contribute to employee performance (Sabuhari et al., 2020).

The importance of maintaining a good team that functions together reflects competence, quality, and cohesion (Gendron et al., 2016). Training and career development are essential factors in retaining talents (Zaharee et al., 2018). Ensuring employee career advancement is a retention strategy and, the position one attains in an organization serves as an objective measure of achievements through the time and effort invested by an individual (Myrtle et al., 2008). Retail companies may benefit through opportunities to improve organizational roles for employees who decide to continue with the company. However, if career advancement does not exist, likely results may be employee dissatisfaction and turnover, with negative consequences for the organization.

Retail Organizations

Retail organizations have varying factors that may require further discussion and understanding. One factor that may be critical to understanding retail organizations is the differing structures adopted. A retail organization may be one of many formats: an independently owned retail location, part of a franchise model, or part of a larger corporate structure. The setup could be factory outlets, outdoor market sales, convenience stores, supermarkets, chain stores, electronic or mobile retailing, or multichannel retailing. No matter the structure of a retail organization, all retail organizations may face similar challenges. The development of new retail establishments encounters three main problems: locations of the offline stores, the price competition with online retail, and the difficulty in consumer recognition in the two channels (Wang & Ng, 2020). An independent retailer may face the same challenges as franchises or corporate retail models. Challenges that retailers face include costs associated with staff, stock, operations, and competition from larger retailers (Kenington et al., 2020).

Unlike an independent retail organization where one or more owners operate independently, the franchise retail model differs due to the outside influence of business practices. The structure of a franchise model differs due to the business owner contracting to employ coordinated marketing, product offerings, product trade-name franchises while functioning virtually like an authorized dealer with some territorial exclusivity, by paying the franchisor based on gross margins realized from the sale of the branded merchandise (Dant et al., 2011). Conversely, organizations such as Apple and Amazon have corporate retail locations owned and operated by either the corporation or manufacturers of their

products and retailed directly to their consumers. The Apple Store opened in the marketplace as a direct distribution outlet for their products (Miles et al., 2019).

The retail industry provides an opportunity for customers to acquire resources needed for everyday life and concurrently for organizations to derive profits.

Organizational sales factors refer to organizations' components and their administration that support the optimal performance of salespeople (Herjanto & Franklin, 2019). Retail employees can generally either work in a brick-and-mortar location or be representatives of an online retail organization. Retail organizations are prevalent in the United States and around the world. The U.S. retail e-commerce sales for the second quarter of 2021, was \$222.5 billion (U.S. Census Bureau, 2021). The retail industry is one of the major contributors to the service sector. However, in today's competitive business environment, the retail industry is under intense pressure to systematically produce quality standards, enhance customer satisfaction, and generate positive bottom-line results (Madhani, 2020). Hence, the retail industry is of global importance to world economies and may be worthy of further research.

The need to retain high-performing employees becomes a focus phenomenon for both retail organizations and HR professionals. Considering that people are crucial to earning business profits, attracting, thriving, and retaining the right employees may be important for retail organizations. An organization's ability to retain its employees is closely related to achieving high-performance levels and earning more significant business results (Rose & Raja, 2016). For an organization to be successful and profitable, its management may need to develop a highly talented and long-tenured workforce.

Without employees, who are the link to customers, a retail organization may lose the ability to interact with its consumers and lose relationships with both consumers and employees. Developing these relationships requires communication, learning, trust, commitment, and shared meanings (Larentis et al., 2018). These employees are critical to brand reputation, brand loyalty, and customers' buying intention or patronage. Moreover, loyalty corresponds to a relationship of trust, and for this reason, researchers often measure employee loyalty in terms of intention to leave (Benraïss-Noailles & Viot, 2020). Concomitantly, good salespeople prefer to belong to sustainable organizations committed to their employment (Letchmiah & Thomas, 2017). Therefore, a cognitive misalignment between these employees' personal beliefs, values, and business practices may result in turnover intentions and eventual exit.

Human Resources Management

Organizations require a system or mechanism for attracting, motivating, developing, and retaining talented employees. The coordination of such systems entails the essence of human resource management. Human resource management involves developing employees (Elarabi & Johari, 2014; Wairimu & Ndeto, 2019). This role of managing human resources extends beyond talent acquisitions and the development and implementation of systems that require cooperative communication among the workforce (Elarabi & Johari, 2014). Therefore, human resources management cuts across the organization and is relevant to ensuring an improvement in the retention rate of employees and crafting strategies for achieving the same.

Retail companies require competent human resource professionals with the

capacity to manage the complexities of an industry. Human resource managers in the retail industry are involved in a wide-ranging spectrum of tasks - procurement, storekeeping, book-keeping, sales and marketing, training, and customer service (Sinha et al., 2018). All these are crucial links in the chain. Functional management areas, such as production, marketing, finance, and operations, involve human resource management (Elarabi & Johari, 2014). Thus, managers with practical skills for identifying, attracting, training, motivating, and retaining talent by understanding what is important in a working environment to retail employees are critical to a profitable organization. HRMs with coordinating responsibility should ensure the buy-in of other functional or line managers in the quest for identifying successful employee retention strategies.

Human resources management must motivate retail employees to maximize the value created. Retail store employees will have improved morale if they have the right supervision to perform better (Sadewo et al., 2021). Considering that employees are essential internal assets of an organization, using models to highlight the importance of these assets towards achieving an advantage over competing companies may be invaluable in crafting successful employee retention strategies. The use of sustainability-based business models helps companies create a trusting environment for innovation, leading to long-term competitiveness (Lee et al., 2018). A recognized model in human resources management is the resource-based view (RBV).

Resource-Based View

Penrose (1959), introducing the RBV, pointed out strategies for effectively managing organizational resources. Linkages exist among organizational resources,

productive opportunities or capabilities, and the company's growth potential or competitiveness (Penrose, 1959). Retail organizations require an optimal combination of their resources to achieve their objective of profitable competitiveness. RBV serves as a consistent foundation for the classic theory of business policy (Wernerfelt, 1984). Modern RBVs align with the premise that management systems combine various organizational resources to achieve competitive advantage (Akwesi, 2019). A firm that attracts rare and valuable human resources due to its unique historical path may acquire a unique competitive advantage and brand differentiation that other firms cannot duplicate (Nagano, 2020). Strategies anchored on strong human resource policies reflecting high levels of investment in employees are significantly and positively related to higher levels of firm performance (Collins, 2020). Hence, an improved retention rate may be achievable with proper human resource management leveraging sound models.

People Analytics

People analytics is an aspect of human resources management worthy of understanding for maximizing the available local talent pool resulting in fewer costs and a higher return on investment (ROI) in talents. People analytics is an area of human resource management practice, research, and innovation concerned with using information technologies (Tursunbayeva et al., 2018). HRMs cannot overlook any role conflict within an organization, which may exist when any specific job function gets disproportionate attention over others and, in turn, has too great of an influence on the hiring or dismissal processes. Moreover, this discordance can become confounded should these two roles be further supplemented with obligations to provide social support

(Podgorodnichenko et al., 2020). In enacting their human resources job responsibilities, HRMs exercise considerable influence and control over who gains access to the organization, including potential employees (Mackaway & Winchester-Seeto, 2018).

Balanced Scorecard

A strategy that HRMs may use to achieve the organization's desired alignment is a semistandard structured report called the balanced scorecard (BSC). The BSC system, introduced by Kaplan and Norton (1992), correlates the success criterion with short and long-term goals. BSC is a useful strategy performance management tool that provides managers a quick and comprehensive view of business (Chopra et al., 2017). Where the HR department has an influential power level within an organization, proper alignment of employee guidelines with corporate goals and strategies may enhance retention rates for retail employees.

A BSC system involves specifying the vision and strategy of an organization and further breaking these down into suitable evaluation criteria (Yilmaz & Antmen, 2019). The BSC's use breaks down the strategic goal of an organization into key measurable areas to assess progress. These measurable areas could be customer and stakeholder needs, finance, internal processes, capacity building, or learning and growth through cause-and-effect relationships (Abagissa, 2019). Employees buy into a strategy they understand has the focus of the whole organization. In combination with other methods, the BSC system allows for a more effective decision-making process.

HR systems characterized by distinctiveness, consistency, and consensus encourage shared perceptions among employees, resulting in coordinated actions

supporting organizational goals (Nishii & Paluch, 2018). A commonly shared opinion is top management's attitude towards their organization's human resources goals and defined roles responsible for HR-related issues (Kuimet, 2019). When corporate leaders include employees as partners in the search for working systems, unique strategies may evolve that assure optimal efficiencies better than adopting practices of external organizations.

Job satisfaction was the most studied turnover cause in the 20th century, though only modestly correlating with voluntary employee turnover (Lee et al., 2018). Analytical processes help to identify retail employees experiencing job satisfaction. The supervisor of those same retail employees may be essential to job satisfaction identification. When ensuring the right employees are within an organization, it is crucial to consider that the degree of willingness to serve an organization could impact the employee-manager psychological contract and, in turn, affect job performance (Warnock-Smith et al., 2020). Applying Herzberg's two-factor theory may produce positive results while identifying job satisfaction within a workforce.

HRMs are a valuable resource for the successful implementation of employee retention strategies. HRMs themselves are employees who understand in real-time the correct application of strategy, what works about the project, failures, and what suggestions may become available for adjustments within the project. By focusing on the positive consequences of efforts to resolve misfits, managers can make the best of a problematic situation that could lead to adverse outcomes if left unmanaged (Follmer et al., 2018).

There are differences in expectations and implemented actions between employees and managers (Pereira et al., 2016). A manager's conversations with employees need to align with the organization's chosen employee retention strategy. While these conversations should be free-flowing, discussions may require guidance to identify employee motivation and hygiene factors to support organizational strategies. Developing a workforce to meet present and future market needs postulate the identification of required competencies (Hecklau et al., 2016).

Successful management requires that managers know the people they oversee, and this knowledge must derive from unpredictable responses and behaviors of other actors (González et al., 2016). A suggestion may be to create an open and honest dialogue, which is purposeful for all parties involved in strategy identification. These strategy identification processes may result in two outcomes for the organization. One of the outcomes is that using Herzberg's two-factor theory as the viewing lens into the phenomenon of retention rates may allow HRMs to gain an increased knowledge of factors associated with successful employee retention. Another possible result is that employees may have heightened confidence in their organization's consequent ethical employer-employee engagement.

Employee Retention in the Digital Age

Digital transformation is the change in business processes, operations, and structures to exploit the benefits of technology. In searching for a competitive advantage through digital transformation and technology, strategy researchers acknowledge human capital, intellectual capital, and knowledge as critical components to explore (Fenech et

al., 2019). Previously, the lack of workers' rights allowed organizations to run the marketplace with complete control over productive and unproductive employees.

Organizations had no social responsibility to the workers or their families. Laws such as the equal pay act, the civil rights act, fair labor, and the standards act, to mention a few, helped change the marketplace and restored partial market power to the employee. The mission for organizations is to ensure that their workforces are healthy and well educated, then nurture the awareness and proficiencies required to create productive employees and proactive citizens that contribute to society (Chams & García-Blandón, 2019).

While the acts described the issue of enhancing workers' rights, they also preserve the ability of the employee of an organization to exit voluntarily when better opportunities are available. In turn, this may result in a situation whereby organizations' concerns extend beyond a focus on marketplace competition to competing for talent acquisition. Undoubtedly, talent management developments are not only shaking the traditional and established practice of HR, but they also create threats and opportunities for management.

The social networking experience has connected the world closer together and supports individuals from growing further apart. As the world continues to experience genuine transformational change driven by technological advances and people analytics, one new source of competitive advantage is the focus on best-fit employees.

Understanding employees' needs and fulfilling needs can be compelling (Walford-Wright & Scott-Jackson, 2018). With the introduction of social networking, employers and prospective applicants gain access to newer positive possibilities. Applicants have instant

visibility into many job opportunities, and employers have access to a pool of superior employable talents.

During the 19th century, organizations faced a need to develop a new understanding of the workforce landscape. As it is known today, human resources management originated in attempts by scholars from American universities to understand labor problem in the last quarter of the nineteenth century (De Amorim et al., 2019). Organizations are now tasked with understanding and adapting to an ever-changing worker's social landscape. Companies now use blogs, Twitter, Facebook, and instant messages to keep both current and future employees continuously updated on value propositions offered by the company (Priyadarshini et al., 2017). The ability to find work outside an applicant's local environment may have been peculiar to in-person networking or career services; potential employees now connect with organizations across multiple marketplaces.

In contrast to viewing print newspaper advertising for recruitment of research participants, an estimated sixty million people across the United States use an online advert platform, Craigslist, each month (Gioia et al., 2016). Furthermore, eighty million job advertisements feature on the platform each month (Gioia et al., 2016). The time before digital advertisements seemingly limited organizations to recruiting from their local communities, with limited resources, such as hiring agencies and universities, at their disposal (Gioia et al., 2016).

Currently, organizations and employees have unprecedented access to one another, which may not have existed at any other time in history. Generation Y and

Generation Z have grown up in the era of the internet, social media, and smartphones (Sivathanu & Pillai, 2018). They have different expectations from their employers, such as anytime/anywhere collaboration, instant feedback, open culture, and data-driven decisions (Sivathanu & Pillai, 2018). A person seeking employment living in the most rural locations in the United States can now reach out to organizations worldwide for employment opportunities. Conversely, organizations have the same to reach prospective employees through online services to advertise their open positions.

Organizations may need to be more appealing to potential employees versus their competition in social employment marketplaces. The use of social media tools to identify and communicate with prospective employees is pervasive. There is also growing adoption of mobile access to job application submission and tracking, artificial intelligence, and predictive analytics to evaluate candidates (DiRomualdo et al., 2018). The need to be more appealing is different from the past due to influences from digital platforms on potential employees. Employers should source and recruit the best-talented candidates (Guiseppi, 2017). Prospective employees may identify a company's flaws through open resource online platforms such as Glassdoor, offering rated scores of organizations. Thus, at their discretion and with anonymity, applicants may review an organization before applying for employment.

Organizations can now project the attractiveness of their work environments to prospective employees remotely consequent on leveraging technological advancement. Successful work environments do not emerge from happenstance but from deliberate and strategic initiatives to attract, engage, and retain employees (Dabirian et al., 2017).

Organizations may benefit enormously from using online platforms of recruiting agencies to source potential employees that align with the corporate employee retention strategy. Conversely, organizations not quick to address negative public reviews of their brand on online platforms may suffer catastrophic consequences.

Given that online platforms allow organizations unprecedented access to the local and world labor markets, managers in retail organizations have the relevant information needed to tailor successful employee retention strategies to their company's needs. The online access may enable HRMs to understand information trending on the labor force at any given moment. Additionally, information garnered may allow HRMs to learn how to maximize the social needs of their employees within the existing workforce while appealing to external candidates.

Human resources management involves identifying the best fit workers for job roles. Organizations differentiate talents from other employees (Narayanan et al., 2019) and require skills relevant to business operations. Individuals who use social media for professional development may become attracted by groups and communities of professionals doing the same job (Bizzi, 2018). HRMs may access analytical data on best-fit prospects from digital platforms such as the work history, skills, expectations about job roles, healthcare, work culture, a performance reward system, and remuneration (Sila & Širok, 2018). With this information, HRMs may craft and enhance successful retention strategies.

There are positive and negative effects of the introduction of digital or technological advancement regarding employee retention. While social media can bring

about positive effects, it can give rise to a range of harmful unintended side effects (Quinn, 2018). One reason for this risk may be that individuals who experience personal slight may post harmful content online, affecting the public image and, in turn, the organization's economic stability (Quinn, 2018). This negative aspect of employee retention in the digital age can be burdensome for the organization, if not entirely dangerous.

A major challenge for HR departments of organizations is to retain talented people and to attract new talent into their workforce. In the present digital age, organizations operate within highly global, interconnected, and dynamic environments (Miguel & Pedro, 2017), and information passes across quickly. With the vast internet reach, any adverse action performed either by an organization towards its employees or by an employee against an organization may instantly become communicated to the world. Better awareness of employers and employees that social media data may be useful in recruitment and employment decisions can result in fewer terminations and disciplinary actions (Boudlaie et al., 2019). At the press of a button on someone's phone, information may pass across on a multitude of electronic devices in the form of a tweet, a share on Instagram or Facebook, and dedicated services such as Glassdoor. Thus, because of the vast possibilities of digital communication, HRMs, organizations, and employees may influence the success or failure of an employee retention strategy through consequences associated with their online behavior.

Digital Retail Service Acceptance Due to Covid-19 and the Effect on Employee Retention

Digitalization in the economic and financial world is changing the behavior of economic agents. People are increasingly demanding financial services that are fast, cheap, and safe, while there is more interest from consumers for the provision of digital services in their retail experience (Trisnowati et al., 2020). During the Covid-19 pandemic, there was a significant shift from conventional to electronic transaction methods, with people tending to switch to online shopping through e-commerce sites (Aulawi et al., 2021). Covid-19's impact on some retail markets, such as e-commerce, possibly benefited some organizations. More retail organizations may employ digital retail services to address staffing challenges and present sanitary and clean locations. Digitized services such as AI-enabled consumer choice assistance, recommendations, and e-commerce help retailers build delivery capabilities such as buy online and pick up offline options while providing support and payment competencies through automated customer service and digital payment offerings (Shankar et al., 2021).

Both Amazon and Walmart have employed methods of customer self-check-out. These self-check-out methods allow consumers to have a shopping experience almost void of human interaction, and the experience exists for those who dislike standing in a checkout line. Sophisticated technology tracks their purchases, allows them to exit the store without a physical checkout, and automatically charges their account (Polacco, & Backes, 2018). To face the COVID-19 pandemic, governments in various countries created social restriction policies that influenced people's daily behavior (Trisnowati et

al., 2020). These social distancing restrictions made people embrace the option of making electronic transactions (Trisnowati et al., 2020). This acceptance of digital retail services by both consumers and retailers may negatively impact HRMs' efforts to successfully implement retention strategies for retail employees because of the possibility of fewer job openings in retail organizations. However, replacing workers with machines may generate social, legal, or cultural obstacles such as unions or social movements unrest (Dodel & Mesch, 2020). Therefore, maintaining a balance between digitalization or automation and successful retention strategies for retail workers becomes more vital than ever.

Transition

Section 1 of this study contained the problem statement, purpose statement, nature of the study, and justification for the choice of research method and design. The literature review included discussions on the business problem of strategies that managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention rates of retail employees. Herzberg's two-factor theory served as the viewing lens. Section 2 includes a restatement of the purpose of the study, the role of the researcher, description of participants, research method and design, populations and sampling, and ways of ensuring compliance with ethical requirements. I described the data collection instruments, techniques adopted, data organization and analysis, with consideration for ensuring reliability and validity. Section 3 contains the presentation of findings, application to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, and suggestions for future research. I also discussed my reflections on the research process and conclusions.

Section 2: The Project

In Section 2, there is a restatement of the purpose of the study and a detailed description of participant selection criteria. Discussions in Section 2 include the role of the researcher, methodology and design, population and sampling, and ethical research considerations. Other areas include data collection instruments, data collection techniques, data organization, analysis, and efforts to ensure the study's reliability and validity. This section ends with a transition summary of topics discussed in Section 2, with insight into Section 3.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore successful strategies that managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention of retail employees. The targeted population consisted of managers of three retail organizations in Michigan who successfully implemented strategies to increase retention of retail employees. Successful employee retention helps to avoid recruitment costs (Ketprapakorn & Kantabutra, 2019). Implications for social change are that businesses could improve employee retention rates and avoid recruitment costs. The self-dignity and professionalism of managers of retail organizations may improve due to their ability to increase retail employees' retention. Society may benefit from the reduction in unemployment consequent upon the increased retention of retail employees.

Role of the Researcher

The role of the researcher includes acquiring, storing, and analyzing information for solving the central business problem in a study (Cumyn et al., 2019). I collected,

stored, and analyzed information on the phenomenon of low employee retention in the retail industry. Researchers also decide on the research question, develop suitable measures, analyze data, and interpret the results (Stedman, 2019). Further, a researcher reflects on the ethical dimensions of each step of research, from formulating a question to disseminating results (Cumyn et al., 2019). As the researcher, I assumed full responsibility for the actions taken during this study and implemented all participant protection requirements. I obtained factual data relevant to the business problem and analyzed the same.

Researchers reflect on the ethical dimensions of each step of research, from the formulation of a question to the dissemination of results (Cumyn et al., 2019). Tasks for consideration are identifying the boundary between research and practice, determining the role of risk—benefit analyses in human subjects research, outlining appropriate guidelines for subject selection, and providing criteria for genuine informed consent (Friesen et al., 2017). In 1979, the National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research Commission (NCPHSBBR) issued the *Belmont Report*, a regulation on ensuring human subjects' protection during research. The *Belmont Report* has three principles of respect for persons, beneficence (minimal injury to research subjects), and justice (NCPHSBBR, 1979). To comply with the principle of respect for persons, participation in this research was voluntary. Participants signed an informed consent form as proof of noncoercion. For beneficence, I protected the identity of participants and the organization they work in. Researchers should aim to reduce the burden of research participation by ensuring that the research benefits

outweigh the risks (Kabacińska et al., 2020). I adopted a labeling system that ensured the confidentiality of participants. Critical aspects of a research study (e.g., the method of recruiting participants and the use of an interview protocol) may affect the relationship between the researcher and the study participants and influence the trustworthiness of data collected or the study result (Johnson et al., 2020). Therefore, to comply with the principle of justice, I ensured an objective process for selecting participants. The selection of participants was free of bias, and only individuals that meet the eligibility criteria qualified for selection through the purposeful sampling method.

No research study is without bias. However, efforts to reduce bias are not without value (Fleming, 2019). Given the likelihood that researchers may have inherent bias associated with the business phenomenon explored, I avoided pre-empting the study's outcome based on my work experience or worldview. My working experience has been in the consumer-packaged-goods (CPG) industry and not related to strategies for increasing employee retention in the retail industry. I have been a consumer-packaged goods employee selling to retail organizations. However, I never had the responsibility to create, implement, or ensure successful employee retention strategies in the retail industry. My working experience spread across Washington, Montana, and particularly Oregon, where I live, and within the research area. To mitigate bias, I conducted this research with an open mind and a deliberate consciousness to achieve a data-driven analysis and, ultimately, data saturation.

Other roles of a researcher during the data collection stage are (a) following the line of inquiry, as reflected in the case study interview protocol and (b) verbalizing actual

questions (conversational) in an unbiased manner that addresses the line of inquiry (Yin, 2018). An interview protocol is highly desirable (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). The protocol contains prompts for the interviewer to collect informed consent, includes a script of what to say before and after the interview, and helps maintain focus on the information intended for collection (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The use of interview protocol (see Appendix A) ensured consistency in the data collection process.

Participants

Managers drawn from three retail organizations in Michigan participated in this study. Participant recruitment seems the most difficult aspect of the research process (Williams, 2020). However, I identified individuals whose experience and eligibility made them relevant to the research with predefined selection criteria. Eligible participants were managers of three retail organizations in Michigan with a minimum age of 18 years. Before joining the study, all participants signed a consent form.

I leveraged professional associations, trade affiliations, job search platforms such as Indeed and LinkedIn, public emails, or phone numbers on company websites to identify retail organizations and access participants. Employment advertisements on LinkedIn often show contact person's information in the profile display. Using this approach to identify participants for this study provided two benefits: a way to identify retail organizations relevant to the study and finding information for gaining direct access to participants that fit the search criteria. To locate potential organizations that employ retail professionals in the United States, I filtered vacancies in retail organizations operating in the chosen research geography. Connecting with people at the top of a

hierarchy insulated by layers of employees, from receptionists to communications directors, who act as gatekeepers can be a challenge (Marland & Esselment, 2019). However, I adopted the strategy suggested in previous research, contacting, building, and sustaining relationships with key individuals (Amundsen et al., 2017). I identified and contacted potential participants, then explained the purpose of the study while assuring confidentiality for participation. Having obtained the contacts of eligible participants, I sent them each an IRB-approved invitation by email with a consent form attached.

Depending on the type of study, researchers must establish a professional relationship with participants to gather necessary and relevant data (Thurairajah, 2019). Researchers must accurately describe any foreseeable risks and procedures to potential participants to maintain confidentiality (Hammack et al., 2019). To establish a working relationship with participants, I made them feel at ease by explaining the informed consent process. Participants signed the informed consent form to indicate voluntary participation in the study. All interactions with participants during the interviews were professional.

Research Method and Design

Researchers may choose one method and design from the options available for carrying out the research. The choice of the method and design depends on the overarching research question (Yin, 2018). Therefore, the selection of the best fit method and design is crucial to successful research.

Research Method

The central research question in this study was the basis for the research

methodology chosen. Three research methods available to researchers are quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods (Saunders et al., 2016). I used the qualitative method for this study. By attempting to answer how or why questions, qualitative methods are suitable for exploring respondents' experiences and obtaining deeper, meaningful insights into real-life situations (Olubiyi et al., 2019). The goal of using a qualitative research method is to present a non-statistical representation of data (Haven & Grootel, 2019). Conducting qualitative research enables researchers to gain insight into non-statistical data like participants' feelings and behaviors (Rahman, 2016). Therefore, using the qualitative method for the study afforded exploring various strategies that leaders of retail organizations may use to increase the retention rate of retail employees. The qualitative method aligned best with the purpose of this study and, therefore, my chosen methodology.

The quantitative method involves concluding a convincing argument based on numerical data in response to a research question (Hjalmarson & Moskal, 2018). In other words, using a quantitative method allows researchers to make reliable decisions by understanding a business phenomenon through the analysis of numerical data.

Quantitative methods involve construct measurements expressed in numerical form and analyzed using mathematical operations (Matta, 2019). The use of statistical data allows researchers to derive measures to establish information such as trends in behavior. This study did not involve analyzing numerical measurements or testing hypotheses about variables, relationships, and groups' differences. Hence, I decided that the quantitative method was not the best choice for this study.

A mixed methodology involves a researcher combining multiple research approaches within one study (Schoonenboom, 2018). Mixed method research is a process in which the researchers determine that the project requires combining quantitative and qualitative methods of inquiry (Kaur, 2016). Researchers apply quantitative or qualitative methods in the study process and combine or mix these methods (Ivankova & Wingo, 2018). A benefit of using the mixed method within a research study is the possibility of gaining a more in-depth understanding of phenomena (Plastow, 2016). Mixed methods require conducting studies of longer duration compared to using either the qualitative or quantitative method alone (Plastow, 2016). The extended length of time and the quantitative features involved made mixed methods not desirable for this study. Therefore, I did not choose the mixed method.

Research Design

Researchers should be aware of the different research designs available to make the appropriate choice (Jaradat, 2018). The qualitative designs considered for this research were phenomenology, ethnography, and case study. However, the case study was the design of choice. Case studies are appropriate for exploring a phenomenon in real-world settings and identifying emerging themes and patterns (Pihlajamaa et al., 2019). Using case study design guarantees triangulation, enhancing validity through a convergence of findings, sources, or methods (Farquhar et al., 2020). Adopting multiple case studies allow cross-case comparisons, unlike a single case study (Guetterman & Fetters, 2018). I used the multiple case study design for exploring successful employee retention strategies.

Phenomenology is a research design in which researchers focus on how individuals or groups perceive lived experiences of a given phenomenon (McAlpine, 2016). With phenomenology, researchers understand the essence of a social event through individuals who had past encounters or lived experiences (Ataro, 2020). However, I did not choose phenomenology because the purpose of this study was not to understand a social phenomenon through the perception of individuals or groups of people.

Ethnography is a method through which researchers gain insight into participants' cultural practices (Wijngaarden, 2017). Ethnography involves work in the field and may require data collection techniques such as observation, focus groups, and interviews, either in combination or individually (Sinead Ryan, 2017). Due to its informal nature, ethnography has the potential for eliciting information that may not readily be accessible to researchers in a more formal setting or interview process (Von Koskull et al., 2016). The purpose of conducting this study was not to gain insights into cultural practices. Therefore, I did not use the ethnography research design.

I achieved data saturation through the methodological triangulation of data. Saturation occurs in data collection when researchers can no longer obtain additional or new information (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Researchers triangulate data using multiple methods, several theories, or different data sources to strengthen the credibility of a research inquiry (Jentoft & Olsen, 2019). I generated data from an in-depth literature review, participant interviews, and information from the organization's websites that describe adopted processes for hiring or terminating employees. A document review can

be an additional data source or constitute the whole data set (Taşkın & Aksoy, 2019). I also had participants member-check syntheses of responses obtained during interviews to ensure that data collected was complete and not repetitive.

Population and Sampling

The targeted population consisted of managers of three retail organizations in Michigan who used successful strategies to increase retention of retail employees. For this study, the sample size was three: a manager from each of three retail organizations in Michigan. The use of a small sample size contributes to achieving replication in research (Hamlin, 2017) and makes achieving data saturation easy (Fusch & Ness, 2015).

The selection of participants was by purposeful sampling. Sampling in qualitative research has a broad connotation (Gentles & Vilches, 2017). Therefore, choosing the appropriate sampling method for a qualitative study is essential and requires researchers to address it from different perspectives (Gentles & Vilches, 2017; Guetterman, 2020). Purposeful sampling aligns with the case study design of inquiry into the phenomenon of employee retention. Purposeful sampling is the identification and selecting information-rich cases related to the phenomenon of interest (Palinkas et al., 2015). With purposeful sampling, researchers focus on the research and establish crucial definitions, such as the boundaries of a case (Farrugia, 2019a).

The criteria for participant selection was to ensure alignment with the purpose of this study. Eligible interviewees were managers, who work in a retail organization, above 18 years old, and had experience using successful strategies to increase retention of retail employees. The use of semistructured, face-to-face interviews ensured obtaining

qualitative information from participants. The use of open-ended interview questions in this study with follow-up questions also enabled data saturation, which occurs when no new analytical information arises anymore, and the study yields maximum details on the phenomenon (Moser & Korstjens, 2018).

Ethical Research

The informed consent process is of paramount importance to safeguard a person's autonomy about his or her willingness to participate in research (Sil & Kanti Das, 2017). Researchers encounter ethical challenges in qualitative research: withdrawal from the study, anonymity, and confidentiality (Ngozwana, 2018). The improvement of participants' knowledge of research information is crucial and achieved by exploring new or familiar approaches that promote understanding and ultimately lead to informed consent (Ditai et al., 2018). Participants signed the informed consent form (see Appendix B), indicating understanding of the content and voluntary participation.

The informed consent form includes a summary of the research purpose, potential risks, and an explanation that participation is voluntary and confidential, with information on any associated benefit – remuneration or incentive (Onen & Balli, 2020; Thorpe, 2014). Another content of the form is that participants may withdraw from a study without penalty by expressing such an intention to the researcher via phone or in writing via email (Thorpe, 2014). At the beginning of each interview session, I explained each component of the informed consent form. Participants understood that participation was voluntary with no monetary benefit but with an assurance that they could withdraw from the study, at any time, by email or a telephone call without penalty. To ensure that

participants understood the content, I read aloud the content of the informed consent form before commencing the interview session. The informed consent form is part of the listing in the table of contents.

Obtaining approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB) was the first step in ensuring ethical compliance before the commencement of data collection for this study. Farrugia (2019b) emphasized that a researcher needs to attain ethical approval by an appointed IRB before commencing a research project with human participants. IRBs in the United States stress the maximum guarantee of the informants' confidentiality and anonymity possible (Surmiak, 2018). Ensuring the confidentiality of communications in the researcher-participant relationship is crucial to acquiring valid and reliable data (Palys et al., 2019).

To mitigate injury to participants, using a labeling system ensured the confidentiality of participants and the organizations they work in. For example, the labeling for participants was with alphanumeric code P1 to P3. Researchers should implement technical and organizational measures to protect the personal data against unauthorized disclosure (Surmiak, 2018). The need to ensure confidentiality is particularly acute when disclosure of information could harm participants through public humiliation, loss of social position, loss of employment, loss of insurability, or incarceration (Olubiyi et al., 2019). Participants received assurance of the confidentiality of their identities. All data (hard and electronic form stored on a flash drive) from this study will remain in a secure safe deposit box in a bank for five years before eventual destruction.

Data Collection Instruments

For this study, I was the primary data collection instrument. Researchers are generally the main instrument of the research, collecting, analyzing, interpreting, and reporting the study's findings (Shufutinsky, 2020; Yin, 2018). Seasoned researchers consider the investigative exercise the core of their profession and often describe it as the lens through which facts become discovered, gathered, preserved, and prepared (Luizzo, 2019). I collected data for this study using an extant review of literature, a semi-structured interview, and a document review of externally facing information of retail organizations.

Semi-structured interviews can be any of the following: face-to-face, telephone, text/email, individual, group, brief, or in-depth (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). Current digital landscape changes enable qualitative researchers to expand traditional data collection methods (Twis et al., 2020). Unlike telephone interviews, teleconferencing interviews had the benefit to both the interviewer and participant to see each other during the session despite being in different locations (Seitz, 2015). I asked semi-structured questions, using the interview protocol as a guiding tool.

Smartphones could be useful to record semi-structured interviews conducted with participants (Matlala & Matlala, 2018). Thus, the recording feature on my smartphone became useful to document the interview session. Alternatively, Skype is convenient because of its different plug-ins and auto-record features for calls, for which participants give consent (Al-Khateeb, 2018). The relevance of Skype stem from its prevalence in the digital market and its audio-visual function, allowing for sound and visual contact

between researchers and participants (Adams & Longhurst, 2017).

I followed the interview protocol and conducted member checking to enhance the interview process's reliability and validity. The interview protocol is in the table of contents and an attachment to the study. The interview protocol for this study contained the initial steps of the interview, a listing of the interview questions, and finally, the member checking process.

Other names for member checking are participant verification, informant feedback, respondent validation applicability, and external validity (Mohammadi-Nasrabadi et al., 2020). Member checking may include sharing all the results with the participants to analyze the findings and commenting on them critically (Mohammadi-Nasrabadi et al., 2020). In this study, each participant received a typed synthesis of their responses to confirm their intended message's accurate representation. Participants corrected wrong captions, provided new information, and offered further clarification to their initial responses.

Data Collection Technique

Qualitative data derives from participants' verbal narratives, observation field notes, interview transcripts, journals, documents, literature reviews, and thematic analyses with coding and sorting techniques (Clark & Vealé, 2018). I used a literature review, semistructured interviews, and a document review of externally facing information of retail organizations to collect data for this study. The use of a reliable interview protocol guided the interview process. I searched various databases for relevant scholarly works on the specific business problem and the conceptual framework. An

extensive literature review impacts the transferability of findings (Munthe-Kaas et al., 2020) and presents a veritable data source for research (Cronin, 2014). To gain current insight into the subject matter of the inquiry, I set search filters to find peer-reviewed sources, with most having dates within 5 years of anticipated completion of this study.

The conduct of interviews may be face-to-face, on the telephone, or by text/email (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). Qualitative data collection is no longer synonymous with in-person face-to-face research (Namey et al., 2020). I conducted in-person semi-structured, face-to-face interviews. Having made contact and agreed on the timing of interview sessions with participants, I commenced the proceedings with their go ahead. Participants got a brief description of the purpose of the research and went through the informed consent process. No participant continued with the interview signing the informed consent form. With the permission of participants, the audio recording of the interview session started. Using the interview protocol, I asked the interview questions and probed for clarity.

A reliable interview protocol is vital to obtain useful quality interview data (Yeong et al., 2018). However, developing a proper interview protocol is not a simple task, especially for beginner-level researchers (Yeong et al., 2018). The interview protocol lists the three aspects of the interview process: the initial interview, interview questions, and follow-up member checking. I asked open-ended questions, which Claus (2019) observed, enable respondents to provide in-depth explanations in their own words about their experiences, perceptions, and other relevant information about a research phenomenon. Participants answered nine predefined interview questions, with probing

follow-up questions for issues that required further clarification. The interview session did not exceed 45 minutes. I transcribed and synthesised participants' responses within fourteen days of the interview sessions. Participants underwent scheduled member checking process to ensure that my interpretation of their answers was correct.

The third data collection technique was the review of documents on retail organizations' website that described hiring and firing processes used. Documents are veritable sources of additional data or constitute the whole data set (Taşkın & Aksoy, 2019). I browsed the website of retail organizations and downloaded open-access public documents and information.

All data collection techniques require skill on the part of a researcher, and all produce a large amount of raw data (Barrett & Twycross, 2018). Each method has its advantages and drawbacks. Interviews by Skype and other similar technologies are easy to conduct from the comfort of one's home, eliminating the need to travel and finding an appropriate venue (Iacono et al., 2016). Another advantage of using a face-to-face interview is gaining an in-depth understanding of a participant's personal feelings towards a given subject. A disadvantage of in-person face-to-face interviews is the possibility of the interviewer influencing responses of participants by non-verbal behaviors and leading questions (Barrett & Twycross, 2018).

Participants may also feel some social pressure to be available at the agreed time and place (Oltmann, 2016). However, participants in this study displayed no signs of being under any pressure with their personal or work schedules. Extensive literature reviews enhance the transferability of research findings (Munthe-Kaas et al., 2020), while

document review yields additional or new data sets (Taşkın & Aksoy, 2019). Pilot studies minimize harm and maximize the potential benefits for vulnerable research participants (Cohn et al., 2019). However, the process takes additional research time to maximize recruitment (Heath et al., 2018). Therefore, I did not carry out a pilot study before commencing data collection.

Qualitative researchers are susceptible to imposing personal beliefs and interests on the data analysis, thus, leading to potential biases (Santos et al., 2017). Participants during member checking verify the accuracy of data once the researcher completes data collection (Caretta & Pérez, 2019; Naidu & Prose, 2018). In a follow-up interview for member checking, participants validated my synthesis of their responses and confirmed that my interpretations of their answers were correct. I ensured data saturation by using member checking to establish that no newer data or information existed.

Data Organization Technique

For this study, I gathered data from three sources: literature review, interview of participants, and document review of externally facing information of retail organizations website that described the process for hiring or terminating their workforce. I protected the identity of participants and the organization they work in by using an alphanumeric code labeling system. Regardless of their form or content, data storage must be in a manner that assures efficient access (Yin, 2018). A well-organized data is crucial to successful data analysis (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Using separate files explicitly created for hard copy data from each source ensured an efficient information retrieval system.

I used the file labeling system to distinguish sub-data related to individual participants or events within each file category. Storage of soft data was in a flash drive with a similar file labeling structure as the hard copy filing system. I used a passworded computer for the study, but the data stored was on a flash drive. After the research, all hard copy files and soft data, analyzed and organized for this study, were kept on a secure flash drive in a personal safe deposit box at the bank and will remain so for 5 years. After this period, I will destroy all materials used in this study.

Data Analysis

The analysis of data for this study was by methodological triangulation. With methodological triangulation, researchers use multiple methods, several theories, or different data sources to achieve a research objective (Jentoft & Olsen, 2019; Yin, 2018). Triangulation involves deriving findings from many data sources (Yin, 2018). I triangulated by collecting research data from multiple sources and narrowing various facts, premises, propositions, and findings until reaching a valid conclusion. In this study, there were three sources of data: a literature review, semistructured interviews, and a review of external-facing documents that described the organization's process for hiring or terminating its workforce. The use of triangulation enhances gaining broader, in-depth, and accurate insights into the research phenomenon (Nwanna-Nzewunwa et al., 2019). The goal of triangulation was to validate themes derived from comparing one source of data against another and enhance the reliability and validity of this study.

I used the five phases of data analysis advocated by Yin (2016): compilation, disassembly, reassembly, interpretation, and concluding. To compile data, I searched for

various scholarly literature relevant to the specific business problem and stored them in a manner that ensured ease of retrieval. After the interview sessions, I ensured that participants member-checked my interpretation of their responses for completeness and accuracy. Syntheses of interview responses also form part of data stored as part of compilations for the analysis. Compiling involves formally arranging all research data into a useful order (Yin, 2016). The storage of all the scholarly materials for research were in a manner that ensured efficient retrieval of information.

The second step of data analysis is disassembling (Yin, 2016) and involves breaking down data into components after ensuring consistent and organized data (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). This study involved the conduct of extensive literature review and taking of reflective notes of themes and salient points relevant to answering the central research question. Identifying evolving constructs from syntheses of the interview sessions also formed part of the activities at this phase. To analyze open-ended interview responses, researchers use qualitative methods to code, organize information, and logically group data into categories or themes to increase the quality of research (Linneberg & Korsgaard, 2019).

I used NVivo, a qualitative analysis software, to identify themes from the literature review, interview, and document review process, with possible new information from member checking. Qualitative data analysis software enables efficient handling and management of large data sets, thereby relieving researchers of arduous tasks (Cypress, 2017). A labeling system allowed me to categorize themes for ease of cross-comparison to gain in-depth knowledge from the inquiry. I also generated manual data codes on

Microsoft Excel concurrently with the coding on NVivo and compared both systems' outcomes as a reliability check.

The third step of the analysis is to reassemble fragmented data into new groupings (Yin, 2016). Data reassembling involves creating meaningful clusters from componentized data (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). I grouped sub-themes to establish a pattern using thematic analysis. The thematic analysis involves analyzing, synthesizing, and interpreting data on the same subject within a specific theme or number of themes (Ülger et al., 2020). Using Herzberg's two-factor theory as the viewing lens, I used thematic analysis to continuously check for newer insights by cross theme comparison and further review of additional literature until reaching data saturation, when ideas emerging from the process become repetitive. Data saturation occurs when researchers cannot obtain additional or new information (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Moser & Korstjens, 2018). After the reassembling of data, I proceeded to the next stage.

The fourth and fifth steps of data analysis are interpretation and conclusion (Yin, 2016). Giving meaning to analyzed data is essential to making a conclusion and answering the central research question. However, Yin (2016) pointed out that researchers may sometimes need to restart the process from step one in interpreting outcomes of the data analysis. With due care, there was proper matching of themes at the reassembly stage of this study to avoid restarting the analysis from the beginning and losing time. I drew meaningful conclusions from the interpretation of data to end the analysis process. The whole essence of analyzing data was to establish an informed knowledge of the subject matter. I summarized findings and disseminated the same to

participants via email. After updating my final study with new research relevant to the specific business problem, I presented findings with explanations to resolve any seeming conflict.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability and validity are fundamental criteria for assessing the quality of research (Johansson, 2019). Four essential components of reliable and valid qualitative research are dependability, credibility, confirmability, and transferability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Discussion of four essential components of qualitative research are under the headings of reliability and validity.

Reliability

Reliability in qualitative research refers to the dependability of data generated (Burkholder et al., 2020). Yin (2018) explained reliability as the consistency in the research method and outcomes. Therefore, ensuring that the repeated conduct of research results in consistent conclusions enhances reliability.

Dependability is the consistent outcome of research from facts that become evident from unbiased analysis and not personal intuitions (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Dependability is evidence of consistency in data collection, analysis, and reporting (Burkholder et al., 2020). To ensure reliability, I followed the guidelines in the interview protocol and ensured the use of only the data collected to drive the research. No personal bias and intuitions influenced the outcome of the study. Furthermore, an inquiry audit establishes dependability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Therefore, member checking was a veritable process for ensuring an independent review of my synthesis of participants'

responses.

Validity

Validity refers to confirmable conclusions based on methods used to address threats to the quality of research (FitzPatrick, 2019). Validity connotes the correctness of the findings derived from research without any bias (Kenny, 2019). There was provision of reasoning for all actions taken during this study by concisely outlining delimitations, challenges faced, and choices made.

Credibility of research refers to the transparent truth in the conduct of research (Mendes-Da-Silva, 2019). As the primary data collection instrument, the researcher is vital to the validity and credibility of qualitative research (Shufutinsky, 2020). In this study, there was no pre-empting of outcomes but deliberate effort to ensure and present data-driven findings. Input to data analysis derived from the compilation of data from multiple sources. Therefore, methodical triangulate yielded credible conclusions.

Participants' verifying the accuracy of the record of their responses through member checking was also a means of ensuring the credibility of data analysis informing the research conclusions.

Confirmability relates to establishing that data and interpretations of the findings are not figments of the inquirer's imagination but derived from the data (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). An independent review of the research activities trail should indicate that the researcher did not influence the data (Amechi & Bush, 2019). To ensure confirmability, I provided precise details of the steps taken during the research and kept all data for the study for 5 years as valid evidence of work done. At the expiration of the

5 years, I will destroy all data in compliance with ethical considerations in conducting research. I did not let my personal bias impede or influence data analysis and conclusions from findings throughout the research process.

Transferability is the meaning users give to research findings based on available information and its applicability to specific contexts (Munthe-Kaas et al., 2020). Maintaining an audit trail of work done in research will enable users to decide on the study's relevance to their personal needs. A detailed description of all the phases of research, from data collection to findings, will enhance transferability. The decision to use a study clearly explained as conducted in the North is up to the user located in the south.

Data saturation occurs when researchers cannot obtain additional or new information (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Moser & Korstjens, 2018). I achieved data saturation by aggregating all the themes evident from the literature review, interviews, member checking, reflective notes, public-facing documents, and probing newer themes until information became repetitive. I ensured rigor in the conduct of the study to enhance reliability and validity.

Transition and Summary

Section 2 of this study included an explanation of the purpose statement, the role of the researcher, and a detailed description of participants. Discussions covered research method and design, ethical consideration, data collection instruments and techniques, data organization, and analysis. Section 2 ended with explanations on reliability and validity. Section 3 includes an introduction, presentation of findings, applications to

professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for actions, issues for further research, personal reflections on the research process, and a conclusion.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore successful strategies that managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention of retail employees. The targeted population consisted of managers of three retail organizations in Michigan who successfully implemented strategies to increase retention of retail employees. Participants answered nine open-ended questions during semistructured interviews conducted in a quiet and secure environment. Each participant was labeled P1 to P3. After each interview, I performed member-checking along with methodical triangulation in relation to confirming data saturation, validity, and reliability of this study's findings. The findings of this study aligned with the literature review and the conceptual framework.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question of this research was "What successful strategies do managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention rate of retail employees?" To answer this question, I performed three semistructured interviews following all designated steps of the interview protocol. All participants met the required criteria of being employed as managers of retail organizations in Michigan, with a minimum age of 18 years, who successfully implemented employee retention strategies. Each participant recieved an IRB-approved invitation to participate and a consent form. All interviews were conducted in a quiet setting. After the interviews, transcription of the audio recording of the sessions took place, followed by scheduled member-checking with each participant to confirm the accuracy and validity of the data.

Following the member-checking process, I gathered all interview transcripts, member-checking summaries, and any organizational documents that pertained to the organization's hiring process for safekeeping. To ensure the accuracy of findings, I conducted data analysis both within NVivo and Excel to correlate results. Confirmation of data saturation became apparent when methodical triangulation of the three data sources used in this study gave rise to no newer themes. The codes and themes identified during data analysis were derived from the transcribed interview responses and acquired data from the literature reviewed on the chosen conceptual framework of Herzberg's two-factor- theory. Three themes were apparent: (a) COVID-19 and its impact on employee retention, (b) effective human resource management structure, and (c) adaptive leadership.

Theme 1: Covid-19's Impact on Employee Retention

All participants agreed that identifying and managing the aftermath of the Covid-19 pandemic is essential to crafting successful strategies for improving employee retention in the retail industry. Responses alluded to COVID-19 as one of the many historical markers that changed the landmark of business. The change in the retail industry due to Covid-19, as P2 observed, has caused retail organizations to re-evaluate their general outlook on how business is run concerning employee input. P3 specifically mentioned that "the pandemic has created a situation where companies look over their shoulders to see what competition is doing to cope with attending aftermaths." In essence, P1, P2, and P3 implied that times have changed after the COVID-19 pandemic, and businesses need to consider its implications in crafting successful strategies. Due to

the COVID-19, there was a gradual reduction in retail organization profits due to rising costs of maintaining salaries of deposed employees and securing temporary stand-ins. The three participants were consistent in their assertions that with the progression of the pandemic, the situation degenerated into an inability to sustain personnel costs. Both P2 and P3 mentioned that competition now exists for organizations that have resources to try to acquire an employee of a competitor's organization. P2 shared a personal experience that they had to let some people go because they were shut down during the pandemic and faced with a dilemma of either allowing everybody to end up unemployed or get some sort of "paycheck protection program loan." P1 stated that:

I feel like people used to be more willing to put up with a bad environment that is mentally draining, exhausting, and stressful environment than they are willing to put up with something like that right now because there are so many opportunities, and I just think that people aren't scared of change as much as they used to be.

P2 also noted that everyone needed to survive one way or the other, and this was not a question of loyalty to the business:

I would say one of the challenges we face due to COVID-19 was employees having other opportunities and the fact that competitors were offering ridiculous wages to attract people and that made it tough to compete with the big companies that were offering more than the type of wages that, maybe, a smaller family-owned business could offer just due to its structure.

P3 echoed P2's sentiments by explaining that people no longer mind the nature of jobs

they came across as long as it paid more than the current employer offered:

With any job, everyone wants to increase their livelihood, and if it is hard to make a livable wage, you will have other companies offering so much more to move over to a new position. Also, since everything these days has increased in price, it is almost a sacrifice to work here.

There is a correlation between the significance of Covid-19 impacts on retention captured in Theme 1 and the literature. For example, researchers reported a notable shift from conventional to electronic transaction methods, with people tending to switch to online shopping through e-commerce sites as an aftermath of the pandemic (Aulawi et al., 2021). The digitization of services, transactions, and online shopping experienced exponential growth due to the nature of remote work derived from the impacts of COVID-19 and resulted in job insecurity or job loss in extreme cases (Aulawi et al., 2021). When employees perceive a threat to the sustenance of their salaries and other compensations for work done, or they become aware of the possibility of earning higher wages offered by a competing organization, which their current employer is unwilling or unable to pay, dissatisfaction becomes evident and may regressively crystallize into the hygiene situation described in the two-factor theory by Herzberg et al. (1959). However, it is possible to increase job satisfaction even if dissatisfaction is not reduced, and vice versa (Koziol & Koziol, 2020). If managers of retail organizations were to address the dissatisfaction triggered by the aftermath of the pandemic, there may be a reduced dissatisfaction capable of triggering employees' desire to seek opportunities elsewhere, though it might not necessarily increase employee satisfaction. A well-prepared HR

strategy and an action plan for its implementation may enable an organization to effectively manage individual processes to support its goals and respond flexibly to change (Vrchota & Řehoř, 2019).

Without the proper motivation strategies within the organization, a win-win situation for the organization and employees may not exist. When employees sharpen their skills and take on more responsibilities, they either look for promotions within the company or outside for better opportunities, assuring career progression (Stemmale & Hampton, 2020). An employee's behavior may change over time when the surrounding conditions of the job change (Hyasat, 2022). For example, the Covid-19 pandemic increased employees' sensitivity to issues of security, health, and work-life balance, and management strategic responses that address those heightened needs elicit favorable employee responses (Cao & Hamori, 2022).

Employees satisfaction and motivation levels are usually driven by how valuable employees perceive themselves to be in the organization, as displayed by strategies implemented by management in response to prevailing situations (Deuri et al., 2022). Employees who perceive their job role as directly contributing to the organizational role and experience job satisfaction have a higher likelihood of remaining in the organization (Kalgin et al., 2018). The work environment is a moderating factor in the relationship between compensation and employee retention (Bibi et al., 2017).

Remuneration for work done also has a significant relationship with employee retention (Bibi et al., 2017). Employee remuneration or compensation package is a crucial factor for consideration across the recruiting, engagement, and retention phases,

and if the right package is not perceived as fair, either the best candidate will not be employed, an existing good employee will not be motivated, or the turnover rate begins to increase (Shtembari et al., 2022). Companies provide benefits to prove that they care for their employees' personal needs or because they wish to offer an attractive and competitive total compensation package (Galetić & Klindžić, 2020). For retail organizations, management's strategies reflecting a commitment to fair compensation and to stimulate performance in the drive for improved business earnings is a motivator for both current and prospective employees (Tuan & Rajagopal, 2019). Employees depend on compensation to maintain stability in their lives, while employers rely on employees' abilities and performance to maintain their competitiveness in the market (Kim & Jang, 2020). Hence, managing all aftermaths of COVID-19 that could create an imbalance in employee-employer expectations is critical to mitigating an adverse rate of employee turnover.

Theme 2: Effective Human Resource Management Structure

Participants established that having an effective HRM structure was necessary for coping with employee retention issues, and this point became prominent at different points during responses to the interview questions. The participants mentioned numerous issues that having an effective HRM structure could have identified and addressed. Some of these issues included work-life balance and the need for healthy employer-employee communication. A particular observation was that all participants indicated that their organizations initially had no formal employee retention policy, indicating a poor HRM structure. P2's specific response to the question of what strategies were in place to

identify why some retail employees leave the company was that "I cannot say that there is any right now. They had not implemented anything that has improved the ability to overcome the challenge of retaining retail employees." Given the situation of loss of talent and in their capacity as managers, P1, P2, and P3 commented that they had to self-initiate the creation and implementation of employee retention strategies that worked in their particular instances. P3 mentioned that:

If your employees want something, and unless you are looking for a complete revolt and having your people quit, you eventually must cave to what your people want. So, the focus was really on understanding what the needs of the employees were, and I do not know if it was a need to be out of here by seven o'clock as much as I want to be home at seven o'clock, but I think it was more about if you want to keep good people you have to identify what people want.

One of the challenges that P2 and P3 opined could have been addressed if an effective HRM structure was in place was poor work-life balance, which was essential to their employees. Another issue mentioned was the need for flexibility and adaptability, treating their retention strategies more like fluid hygiene factors that are adjusted as needed. In addition, P1 pointed out that being able to create an atmosphere of open communication between management and employees on matters bothering motivation on the job was one of the significant hurdles overcome in his organization. P1 stated that:

I can open myself up to anything that an employee wants or is confused about.

This creates a positive environment, and it makes them feel very comfortable to be able to come to me when they need it.

Various sources discussed in the literature review are consistent with the second theme. The two-factor theory by Herzberg et al. (1959) is a structure for human resource management, and its effective implementation ensures a deliberate focus on heightening the satisfaction of employees and eliminating, as much as possible, factors resulting in dissatisfaction. The identification of triggers of employee motivation to either stay with the company or leave is essential for business leaders in crafting employee retention strategies. Herzberg et al. clarified that despite having identified triggers of either satisfaction or dissatisfaction factor categories, addressing what will enhance satisfaction may not necessarily eliminate dissatisfaction, and vice versa. Though efficient human resource practices may lower the level of employee intention to leave and increase employee retention levels, retaining competent employees to remain loyal to the organization is not always easy (Noranee et al., 2021). Hence, an effective HRM system should give separate attention to issues of satisfaction and dissatisfaction.

From the perspective of Herzberg's two-factor theory, work-life balance presents as one of the hygiene factors that relates to issues concerning dissatisfaction. Addressing dissatisfaction can be done by ensuring that employees achieve equilibrium by having time to pursue personal interests and recharge outside of work (Hämmig et al., 2009). Having a system of revolving strategies may give organizations the flexibility to change and adapt to fluctuating market conditions, while HR flexibility may contribute to employee performance (Sabuhari et al., 2020). The importance of maintaining a good team that functions together reflects competence, quality, and cohesion (Gendron et al., 2016). Effective communication works as a veritable human resource strategy for

maintaining a bonded workforce (Gendron et al., 2016). Although human resources strategy can help remain competitive within the retail industry, poor communication and unwillingness to share information become obstacles to knowledge retention within organizations (Cox & Overbey, 2023). In addition, one of the main goals of human resources strategies is to increase performance and organizational productivity: the more resources an organization devotes to communicating its employee retention strategies, the higher the performance and productivity of the organization (Nafari & Rezaei, 2022). This openness in employee engagement in the workplace is crucial for firms (Martins et al., 2022).

An effective HRM structure on talent management that ensures the objective evaluation of employees on merits and the use of total compensation systems as both financial and non-financial reinforcements allows for a greater employee involvement environment and builds trust (Luna-Arocas et al., 2020). Career growth opportunities, advancement, and salary significantly determine employee retention, and these variables show that both motivators and hygiene factors are crucial to employee retention (Zubair, 2022). The position an employee attains in an organization serves as an objective measure of achievements through the time and effort invested in their careers (Myrtle et al., 2008). Hence, the absence of an effective HRM structure to address employee retention strategies may result in an emergence of causes of dissatisfaction or the erosion of work satisfaction, while its presence can start to motivate and drive employee performance. The good performance of employees provide reputation, prestige, brand value, awareness, quality, effectiveness, efficiency, and profitability (Damar et al., 2020).

Having a structure that strikes a balance between adaptability strategies promotes employee retention strategies and engendering growth, development plans, and a strong company culture (Garrido-Vega et al., 2023).

Theme 3: Adaptive Leadership

Responses from the three participants in this study indicated that their organization initially had no formal employee retention strategy in place. However, when the realities of possibly losing experienced employees became evident, they had to take the initiative to display leadership skills that prioritized motivator factors and, at the same time, addressed hygiene factors. The stance they took evolved into the organizational culture implemented in their respective organizations. Adaptive leadership was inherent in the various strategies they explained were adopted for successfully retaining employees. P1 and P3 mentioned having to affect the organization's culture by how they interpreted industry employee turnover trends and acted proactively rather than being reactive. P2 similarly mentioned "creating a scheduling system that works for every member of the team such that there is no conflict with the time they have for personal growth programs". P3 pointed out that giving employees training, which their counterparts in competing retail organizations do not have access to, made the work environment more challenging and prevented inertia. The three participants stressed the aspect of employee recognition by rewarding or compensating for good performance on the job.

The participants mentioned creating a supporting work culture that ensures team members can openly share their problems or challenges, care about the well-being of one

another, and express their aspirations without feeling stifled. In response to the question about what strategies have increased the retention of retail employees, P1 stated that:

I mean, as far as strategy is concerned, that is something that all our managers and our team have spoken about before. I feel like other small things go into our environment that make people want to stay and work with us. I feel like the main strategy to get people to stay and be able to stay is to be able to learn and be super flexible with scheduling, and our entire management team is easy to approach.

P3 responded to the same question that his goal, as a manager of a retail organization, was offering competitive wages, time off, flexible schedules, and showing respect to employees while making the work environment where people want to stay. P2 mentioned again that given the increase in prices of almost everything, he recognized that "employees make a great deal of sacrifice to work here, and it is more the fact of loving what they do and being around the opportunity to have a flexible schedule". In other words, the participants used managerial levers such as scheduling, learning, and growth opportunities to address factors that could result in dissatisfaction for the employees.

Findings in sources reviewed in the literature align with the third theme. The motivator-hygiene theory underscores the factors that influence the satisfaction and dissatisfaction of employees (Herzberg et al., 1959). The theory lends to Theme 3 in the sense of the ability of management to leverage motivators to heighten the level of employee satisfaction and taking steps to mitigate factors capable of causing employee dissatisfaction. Leadership styles affect employee productivity, and adopting the correct style may enhance the possibility of reaching the maximum success of chosen employee

retention strategies (Leidner et al., 2018). Hygiene factors/dissatisfiers, which include administration, company policy, supervision, job security, salary, interpersonal relations, status, and personal life, do not have any motivational value to employees when present but have a de-motivational effect if absent (Mgaiwa, 2023). For instance, a situation of inertia setting in when employees remaining on the same job for a long time develop the feeling of no longer gaining anything out of their current position (Harju & Hakanen, 2016). Such feelings of inertia may degenerate into dissatisfaction and lead to retention problems.

Employee turnover is a challenge that organizational managers face, resulting in business costs that include recruitment, training, and advertisement (Andrews & Mohammed, 2020). Proper management of performance, commitment, turnover, and employee satisfaction may improve organizational culture and increase employee retention (Harju & Hakanen, 2016). Most employees want to learn, develop, and increase their dedication to the firm, and the leader's role is to stimulate such potential (Tuan & Rajagopal, 2019). Such stimulation exemplifies an active stage of inclusive leadership, such that people become proactive and work towards achieving equity and equal opportunities while also extending their support towards people with marginalized or underrepresented backgrounds, identities, and experiences (Malik, 2023). Thus, the clarity and leadership created by a leader plays a vital part in the stimulation of employees' potential.

The adaptive leadership displayed by participants in this study is a mixture of situational and transformational styles. While a transformational leader leverages the self-

interest of followers to achieve higher goals (Burns, 1978), situational leaders apply needed responses to their team members in different circumstances or contexts (Hersey & Blanchard, 1969). A leader helps members recognize their goals clearly and motivates them by stimulating and even encouraging self-leadership (Chang & Kim, 2022), If an adaptive leadership style copes with organizational changes imposed by the internal and external environments and influences the behavior of people within the system, such style has impacted the organizational culture. Organizational culture embodies the totality of values, beliefs, and perceptions that influence people's behavior within the system (Fok et al., 2021; Shumba et al., 2017). Culture shapes an organization's social and psychological environment and is an important aspect of a retail employee's working life (Fok et al., 2021). Culture is a prized asset an organization can possess that drives the right behavior (Warrick, 2017). An employee retention strategy for retail employees should factor in shared assumptions and practices that guide how members of the organizations think, act, and perceive their work environment (Fok et al., 2021). Business leaders that pay attention to working organizational culture experience influence employee retention (Shumba et al., 2017). Deductions made on the third theme extend the body of knowledge on retention strategies to retain retail employees.

Applications to Professional Practice

The findings of this study are valuable to business leaders, human resource managers, retail managers, and employees within the retail industry. The purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to explore successful strategies that managers of retail organizations use to increase the retention of retail employees. I conducted three

interviews with managers of retail organizations who met the requirement for participation set forth in this study. I identified three themes using Nvivo coding:

COVID-19 and its impact on employee retention, effective human resource management, and adaptive leadership.

Many firms have been completely transformed, as the pandemic has taken many businesses down while at the same time giving rise to new ones (Alo et al., 2023). Employee retention strategies are important to the overall success and health of an organization and whether an organization survives phenomena such as the COVID-19 pandemic and uncertain times in future (Patil, 2022). When employees are satisfied and have a positive perception of the retention strategies of the company, they remain loyal to the organization and do not leave. Hence, retention strategies should address the overarching needs of an individual and should be formulated and implemented according to the industry and its requirements. If the management of retail organizations gives employee retention strategies the necessary attention, the managers of such retail organizations would not have to take on that responsibility themselves. A business phenomenon where top management does not recognize that a challenge exists with successful employee retention strategies and secondarily that the solution is currently being implemented by their employees can be seen as a failure of leadership. Individuals who fail initially to achieve an important occupational benchmark but are given an opportunity to reverse the failure are prone to ruminative thinking because they cannot mentally disengage from the failed goal (Schaubroeck et al., 2021). Leadership involves the actions, guidance, and behaviours displayed by an individual or a leader to influence

others to achieve a common goal (Reed et al., 2019).

The actions of the retail managers who participated in this study can be classified as an act of individual innovation. Individual innovation begins with problem recognition and the generation of ideas or solutions, either novel or adopted (Scott, 1994). When the managers of retail organizations display individual innovation toward solving employee retention challenges, they become veritable assets as subject to their respective organizations in the discussion of how the organization may best resolve any employee retention challenges. Creativity and innovation consciousness, along with the behavior of employees, significantly influence the success of the organization (Ye et al., 2023). Leaders and HRMs within the retail industry should explore the tactics currently employed by the front-line managers of retail organizations with successful retention strategies. Maximizing the strategies currently employed by retail managers will not only be cost-effective but will help to build a greater culture within these organizations as the employees will feel appreciated and heard.

In contrast, the leaders and HRMs will find an increased understanding of how their employees feel toward their current organization and the performance of their leadership. The performance of the leadership role is strongly associated with the employees' perception of their organization (Mutonyi et al., 2022). The struggle by both business leaders and human resource managers to find and implement successful employee retention strategies is not isolated to just the retail industry. Therefore, the findings from this study may provide insight to various business leaders and human resource managers from multiple industries. Given that the findings of this study

highlighted what must be considered an opportunity to improve employee retention strategies, this study provides value to human resource managers, retail industry leaders, retail managers, and retail employees alike.

Implications for Social Change

The implication for social change in this study includes increased awareness about the phenomenon of employee retention strategies and missed opportunities within the retail industry by organization leaders and human resource managers. When leaders of retail organizations identify opportunities for the enhancement of employee retention, there is more focus on specific challenges and crafting workable solutions become easier. As retail organizations tackle these challenges and increase their employee retention rates, more employees will have the ability to have longer tenure with their current employer. When employees increase their tenure with their employer, they earn compensation for a longer time, resulting in more taxes being paid to federal and local agencies. The more taxes local and federal agencies receive, the more service and assistance they can render to the population. Therefore, the findings from this study are not only advantageous and valuable for positive social change within the retail industry but also for communities where retail organizations operate.

Recommendations for Action

Retail organizations need to look to implement the following recommended actions based on the findings from this study. The recommendations for action by managers in retail organizations facing challenges with employee retention strategies are:

(a) Investigative efforts, (b) Creation and Implementation of successful employee

retention strategies, and (c) Evaluation, Adjustment, and Continuous Improvement. The first recommendation is to identify current and ongoing challenges within respective retail organizations to determine the exact scope of the employee retention challenges faced by each organization. Findings from this study demonstrate that consulting retail managers and employees in the creation and implementation of solutions to address the current challenges of employee retention strategies within the retail industry may result in enhanced success from employe retention strategies. This type of effort from leaders of retail organizations and HRM, when managed openly and transparently, should create a culture of shared responsibility for the creation and implementation of successful employee retention strategies within retail organizations.

The second recommendation is to start the creation and implementation phase.

Findings from this study provides evidence that leaders and HRM within retail organizations should work hand in hand with their employees to implement successful employee retention strategies through a creation and implementation phase.

Consequently, the successful creation and implementation of employee retention strategies using internal findings from managers of retail organizations may result in a decrease in attrition rates within the retail industry.

The third recommendation is that leaders and human resource managers within the retail industry constantly evaluate the effectiveness of their employee retention strategies. The findings from this study suggest that leaders of retail organizations should create a measurement process to assess a given strategy's effectiveness against the current on-site findings from the retail managers and future objectives of the retail organization's

employee retention goals. Leaders and human resource managers in retail organizations should be proactive and plan for the eventuality of failure at the beginning of their employee retention strategy creation and implementation phase. The findings necessary to be proactive in this phase will be provided by the investigative efforts undertaken by leaders of retail organizations dedicated to increasing employee retention rates. The ability to create and implement successful employee retention strategies will allow constant evaluation, real-time adjustments, and continuous process improvement, increasing employee retention rates within the retail industry.

The findings of this study are predominantly applicable to leaders and HRM of retail organizations. However, there are other members of the retail industry such as (a) retail managers, (b) retail employees, (c) researchers exploring employee retention (d) retail industry stakeholders and (e) academia. I shared a summary of the findings with the participants. I will also explore such avenues as (a) public speaking events for business associations and (b) trade industry presentations such as NACS (National Association for Convenience Stores) so that business leaders both within the retail industry and outside the retail industry can have access to the complete study.

Recommendations for Further Research

The recommendations for further research are in two dimensions: geography and research sample size. While this study focused on retail managers within Michigan, a recommendation for future research would be to expand coverage beyond just one state in the United States. An expansion of the research geography may increase the generalizability of findings from this study to other geographical contexts within the

United States. The other recommendation is to address the sample size limitation of this study. By expanding the sample size beyond three in future research, there may be newer findings that extend the pool of knowledge on the issue of employee retention in the retail industry.

Reflections

My journey through this doctoral study has been nothing short of immense. I substantially increased my knowledge regarding employee retention strategies within the retail industry. Not only the process of performing the literature review but also the realworld interactions with the managers of retail organizations have substantially changed my perceived notion of the issue of employee retention within the retail industry. My preconceived bias when starting this study was that employees within the retail industry were employees in roles that were not meant to be long-term. These retail industry roles were viewed as temporary positions until starting a career. Therefore, my preconceived notion was that the impact of successful employee retention strategies may be nominal. However, through the completion of this study, I became painfully aware that there are individuals who view these roles within the retail industry as long-term positions, and knowing this has shown me the increasingly important value of successful employee retention strategies within the retail industry. Also, the value and impact that increasing the success of employee retention strategies can have, not only on a single organization but, correspondingly, the communities where those retail organizations operate.

Conclusion

In this multiple case study, I explored successful employee retention strategies

that retail organizations use to increase the retention rates of retail employees. Three themes apparent in this study are: COVID-19's impact on employee retention, effective HRM structure, and adaptive leadership. Unanticipated disruptions sometimes arise that may have adverse impact on the profitability and financial capacity of the business, and by extension, the motivation of employees who are important to the operational viability. Without an effective organizational structure and an adaptive style of leadership, a poorly managed unplanned situation may create in an imbalance of motivator and hygiene factors and could result in avoidable labor turnover and a crippled business continuity. The findings in this study illuminate opportunities to increase the use of and implementation of successful employee retention strategies for leaders, human resource managers, and managers within the retail industry. The retail industry in the United States plays a pivotal role in employing and serving individuals from communities large and small. Retail organizations within the United States consciously making efforts towards increasing successful employee retention rates serve to make positive impact on the communities that they serve.

References

- Abagissa, J. (2019). The assessment of balanced scorecard implementation in the commercial bank of Ethiopia: The case of three branches in East Addis Ababa Districts. *Journal of Public Administration*, *Finance & Law*, 2(2), 16–23.

 https://www.jopafl.com/uploads/issue16/the_assessment_of_balanced_scorecard_implementation_in_the_Commercial_Bank_of_Ethiopia.pdf
- Abutabenjeh, S., & Jaradat, R. (2018). Clarification of research design, research methods, and research methodology: A guide for public administration researchers and practitioners. *Teaching Public Administration*, *36*(3), 237–258.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0144739418775787
- Adams, H. G., & Longhurst, R. (2017). "At least in person there would have been a cup of tea": Interviewing via Skype. *Area*, 49(2), 148–155.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/area.12306
- Akwesi, A. (2019). The resource-based view: A tool of key competency for competitive advantage. *Problems and Perspectives in Management*, 17(3), 143–152. https://doi.org/10.21511/ppm.17(3).2019.12
- Aliyu, O. A., & Nyadzayo, M. W. (2018). Reducing employee turnover intention: A customer relationship management perspective. *Journal of Strategic Marketing*, 26, 241–247. https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254x.2016.1195864
- Al-Khateeb, M. (2018). Using Skype as a qualitative interview medium within the context of Saudi Arabia: A research note. *Qualitative Report*, 23(10), 2253–2260. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2018.2805

- Al-Mamun, C. A., & Hasan, M. N. (2017). Factors affecting employee turnover and sound retention strategies in business organization: A conceptual view. *Problems and Perspectives in Management*, 15(1), 63–71.

 https://doi.org/10.21511/ppm.15(1).2017.06
- Alo, O., Ali, I., Zahoor, N., Arslan, A., & Golgeci, I. (2023). Impression management and leadership in failing or failed business-to-business firms during and post-COVID-19: Empirical insights from Africa. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 113, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2023.05.018
- Amechi, M. H., & Bush, A. A. (2019). Conducting and presenting qualitative research in pharmacy education. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching & Learning*, 11(6), 638–650. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2019.02.030
- Amundsen, D., Msoroka, M., & Findsen, B. (2017). "It's a case of access.": The problematics of accessing research participants. *Waikato Journal of Education*, 22(4), 5–17. https://doi.org/10.15663/wje.v22i4.425
- An, S. H. (2019). Employee voluntary and involuntary turnover and organizational performance: Revisiting the hypothesis from classical public administration.

 *International Public Management Journal, 22(3), 444–469.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/10967494.2018.1549629
- Ataro, G. (2020). Methods, methodological challenges, and lessons learned from phenomenological study about OSCE experience: Overview of paradigm-driven qualitative approach in medical education. *Annals of Medicine and Surgery, 49*, 19–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amsu.2019.11.013

- Aulawi, H., Karundeng, E., Kurniawan, W. A., Septiana, Y., & Latifah, A. (2021).
 Consumer sentiment analysis to e-commerce in the Covid-19 pandemic era. 2021
 International Conference on ICT for Smart Society (ICISS), 1–5.
 https://doi.org/10.1109/ICISS53185.2021.9533261
- Baharin, N. L., & Hanafi, W. N. W. (2018). Effects of talent management on employee retention: A case study of hospitality industry. *Global Business and Management Research*, 10(3), 697–707. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1yoHxe-qOrcxU8otrtUChK_SEiPf2ErH_/view
- Bake, M. (2019). The importance of leadership and employee retention. *Radiologic Technology*, 90(3), 279–281.
- Barrett, D., & Twycross, A. (2018). Data collection in qualitative research. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, 21(3), 63–64. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2018-102939
- Bartik, A. W., Bertrand, M., Lin, F., Rothstein, J., & Unrath, M. (2020). Measuring the labor market at the onset of the COVID-19 crisis. *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity*, 239–268. https://doi.org/10.1353/eca.2020.0010
- Benraïss-Noailles, L., & Viot, C. (2020). Employer brand equity effects on employees well-being and loyalty. *Journal of Business Research*, 126. 605–613. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.02.002
- Bibi, P., Pangil, F., Johari, J., & Ahmad, A. (2017). The impact of compensation and promotional opportunities on employee retention in academic institutions: The moderating role of work environment. *International Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 11(1), 378–391.

- Bidisha, L. D., & Mukulesh, B. (2013). Employee retention: A review of literature.

 Journal of Business and Management, 14(2), 8–16.

 https://www.iosrjournals.org/iosr-jbm/papers/Vol14issue2/B01420816.pdf?id=7915
- Bizzi, L. (2018). The hidden problem of Facebook and social media at work: What if employees start searching for other jobs? *Business Horizons*, *61*(1), 23–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2017.09.002
- Boudlaie, H., Nargesian, A., & Nik, K. B. (2019). Digital footprint in Web 3.0: Social media usage in recruitment. *AD-Minister*, *34*, 139–157. https://doi.org/10.17230/Ad-minister.34.7
- Burkholder, G., Cox, K. A., Crawford, L. M., & Hitchcock, J. H. (2020). *Applied research design and methods*. *An Applied Guide for the Scholar-Practitioner*. Sage Publications.
- Burns, J. M. G. (1978). Leadership. Harper & Row, Publishers, Inc.
- Cao, J., & Hamori, M. (2022). Adapting careers to the COVID crisis: The impact of the pandemic on employees' career orientations. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2022.103789
- Caretta, M. A., & Pérez, M. A. (2019). When participants do not agree: Member checking and challenges to epistemic authority in participatory research. *Field Methods*, *31*(4), 359–374. https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822x19866578
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 10(6), 807–

- 815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019
- Chams, N., & García-Blandón, J. (2019). On the importance of sustainable human resource management for the adoption of sustainable development goals.

 *Resources, Conservation & Recycling, 141, 109–122.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2018.10.006
- Chang, M., & Kim, Y. (2022). The influence of role conflict, head nurses' super leadership, and nursing organizational culture on organizational commitment of male nurses. *Journal of Korean Academy of Nursing Administration*, 28(5), 558–567. https://doi.org/10.11111/jkana.2022.28.5.558
- Chopra, M., Gupta, V., & Chhabra, B. (2017). Strategic management using balanced scorecard—A case study on tata power. *South Asian Journal of Business and Management Cases*, 6(2), 176–190. https://doi.org/10.1177/2277977917730446
- Clark, K. R., & Vealé, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89(5), 482–485.

 http://www.radiologictechnology.org/content/89/5.toc
- Claus, L. (2019). HR disruption—Time already to reinvent talent management. *BRQ Business Research Quarterly*, 22(3), 207–215.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brq.2019.04.002
- Cohn, R. J., Donovan, L. A., Hetherington, K., Russell, V., & Wakefield, C. E. (2019).

 Brief report: Bereaved parents informing research design: The place of a pilot study. *Death Studies*, *43*(1), 62–69.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2018.1436616

- Collins, C. J. (2020). Expanding the resource based view model of strategic human resource management. *The International Journal of Human Resource*Management, 32(2), 331–358. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2019.1711442
- Cox, V., & Overbey, J. A. (2023). Generational knowledge transfer and retention strategies. *Development & Learning in Organizations*, *37*(4), 10–13.
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse Researcher*, 21(5), 19–27. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.21.5.19.e1240
- Cumyn, A., Ouellet, K., Côté, A. M., Francoeur, C., & St-Onge, C. (2019). Role of researchers in the ethical conduct of research: A discourse analysis from different stakeholder perspectives. *Ethics & Behavior*, 29(8), 621–636, https://doi.org/10.1080/10508422.2018.1539671
- Cypress, B. S. (2017). Rigor or reliability and validity in qualitative research:

 Perspectives, strategies, reconceptualization, and recommendations. *Dimensions*of Critical Care Nursing, 36(4), 253–263.

 https://doi.org/10.1097/DCC.00000000000000053
- Dabirian, A., Kietzmann, J., & Diba, H. (2017). A great place to work!? Understanding crowdsourced employer branding. *Business Horizons*, 60(2), 197–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2016.11.005
- Damar, A., Kacay, Z., Eskiler, E., & Soyer, F. (2020). Adaptation of the global academic performance scale: Reliability and validity study. *Sakarya University Journal of Education*, 10(3), 560–576. https://doi.org/10.19126/suje.707838
- Dansereau, F., Cashman, J., & Graen, G. (1973). Instrumentality theory and equity theory

- as complementary approaches in predicting the relationship of leadership and turnover among managers. *Organizational Behavior and Human Performance*, 10(2), 184–200. https://doi.org/10.1016/0030-5073(73)90012-3
- Dant, R. P., Grünhagen, M., & Windsperger, J. (2011). Franchising research frontiers for the twenty-first century. *Journal of Retailing*, 87(3), 253–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2011.08.002
- De Amorim, W., Costa, A., Comini, G. M., & Fischer, A. L. (2019). Teaching and research in human resource management in Brazil: Convergance or divergence? *Revista De Administração De Empresas*, 59(3), 215–221. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0034-759020190307
- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: A balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2). https://doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057
- Deuri, N. B., Deka, P. K., & Dutta, C. (2022). Findings of employee satisfaction and motivation survey at a local outlet of a renowned retail chain in India. *Journal of Management in Practice*, 7(1), 1–11.

 https://journals.dbuniversity.ac.in/ojs/index.php/JoMP/article/view/3567/931
- Dhakal, N., Poudyal, A., & Gyanwali, P. (2021). Pharmacological treatment for the management of COVID 19: A narrative review. *Journal of the Nepal Medical Association*, 59(238), 614–621. https://doi.org/10.31729/jnma.5920
- DiRomualdo, A., El-Khoury, D., & Girimonte, F. (2018). HR in the digital age: How digital technology will change HR's organization structure, processes, and roles.

- Strategic HR Review, 17(5), 234–242. https://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-08-2018-0074
- Ditai, J., Kanyago, J., Nambozo, M. R., Odeke, N. M. J., Abeso, J., Dusabe-Richards, J., Olupot-Olupot, P., Carrol, E. D., Medina-Lara, M., Gladstone, A., Storr, J., Faragher, B., & Weeks, A. D. (2018). Optimising informed consent for participants in a randomised controlled trial in rural Uganda: A comparative prospective cohort mixed-methods study. *Trials*, *19*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-018-3030-8
- Dodel, M., & Mesch, G. S. (2020). Perceptions about the impact of automation in the workplace. *Information, Communication & Society*, 23(5), 665–680. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369118X.2020.1716043
- Donohue-Porter, P., Eckardt, P., Prottas, D., Rondello, K. C., & Silberstang, J. (2019). A bridge to leadership communication success: Impact of Leader-member exchange on nursing administrative relationships. *Nurse Leader*, *17*(6), 546–551. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mnl.2019.02.006
- Elarabi, H. M., & Johari, F. (2014). The impact of human resources management on healthcare quality. *Asian Journal of Management Sciences & Education*, *3*(1), 13–22. http://ajmse.leena-luna.co.jp/
- Farquhar, J., Michels, N., & Robson, J. (2020). Triangulation in industrial qualitative case study research: Widening the scope. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 87, 160–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2020.02.001
- Farrugia, B. (2019a). WASP (write a scientific paper): Sampling in qualitative research. *Early Human Development, 133*, 69–71.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2019.03.016

- Farrugia, L. (2019b). WASP (write a scientific paper): The ongoing process of ethical decision-making in qualitative research: Ethical principles and their application to the research process. *Early Human Development*, *133*, 48–51.

 https://doi.org/1016/j.earlhumdev.2019.03.011
- Fenech, R., Baguant, P., & Ivanov, D. (2019). The changing role of human resource management in an era of digital transformation. *Journal of Management Information & Decision Sciences*, 22(2), 166–175.

 https://www.abacademies.org/journals/month-june-year-2019-vol-22-issue-2-journal-jmids-past-issue.html
- Ferreira, N., & Potgieter, I. L. (2018). Career-related dispositional factors in relation to retention within the retail sector: An exploratory study. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 28(5), 400–406. https://doi.org/10.1080/14330237.2018.1527545
- FitzPatrick, B. (2019). Validity in qualitative health education research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 11, 211–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.11.014
- Fleming, B. C. (2019). Out of Control. *American Journal of Sports Medicine*, 47(14), 3311–3313. https://doi.org/10.1177/0363546519888492
- Fok, L. Y., Morgan, Y. C., & Zee, S. (2021). The linkages between commitment to sustainability, organizational culture, quality management, and organizational performance. *International Journal of Applied Management and Technology*, 20(1). Follmer, E. H., Talbot, D. L., Kristof-Brown, A. L., Astrove, S. L., &

- Billsberry, J. (2018). Resolution, relief, and resignation: A qualitative study of responses to misfit at work. *Academy of Management Journal*, *61*(2), 440–465. https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2014.0566
- Friesen, P., Kearns, L., Redman, B., & Caplan, A. L. (2017). Rethinking the Belmont Report? *American Journal of Bioethics*, 17(7), 15–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/15265161.2017.1329482
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(9), 1408-1416.

 https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2015.2281
- Galetić, L., & Klindžić, M. (2020). The role of benefits in sustaining HRM outcomes –

 An empirical research study. *Management: Journal of Contemporary Management Issues*, 25(1), 117–132. Ganapathy, V. (2018). Superannuation schemes A tool for employee retention. *Journal of the Insurance Institute of India*, 6(2), 77–83. https://www.coi.org.in/documents/10156/7afa25f4-e1be-4d0d-a37b-663b2e56c52e
- Garrido-Vega, P., Sacristán-Díaz, M., Moyano-Fuentes, J., & Alfalla-Luque, R. (2023). The role of competitive environment and strategy in the supply chain's agility, adaptability, and alignment capabilities. *European Journal of Management and Business Economics*, 32(2), 133–148. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJMBE-01-2021-0018
- Gbededo, M., & Liyanage, K. (2018). Identification and alignment of the social aspects of sustainable manufacturing with the theory of motivation. *Sustainability*, 10(3),

- 852. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10030852
- Gendron, T. L., Welleford, E. A., Jensen, C., & Myers, B. J. (2016). Teaming as a mechanism to promote professional identity development. *Clinical Gerontologist*, 39(3), 252–259. https://doi.org/10.1080/07317115.2015.1120256
- Gentles, G. J., & Vilches, S. L. (2017). Calling for a shared understanding of sampling terminology in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 16(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406917725678
- Gioia, C. J., Sobell, L. C., Sobell, M. B., & Agrawal, S. (2016). Craigslist versus print newspaper advertising for recruiting research participants for alcohol studies:

 Cost and participant characteristics. *Addictive Behaviors*, *54*, 24–32.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2015.11.008
- Goertzen, M. J. (2017). Introduction to quantitative research and data. *Library Technology Reports*, *53*(4), 12–18. https://journals.ala.org/index.php/ltr
- González, F., Sánchez, S. M., & López-Guzmán, T. (2016). The effect of educational level on job satisfaction and organizational commitment: A case study in hospitality. *International Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Administration*, 17(3), 243–259. https://doi.org/10.1080/15256480.2016.1183547
- Guetterman, T. C. (2020). Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods research sampling strategies. *Oxford University Press*.

 https://doi.org/10.1093/obo/9780199756810-0241
- Guiseppi, M. (2017). Your online reputation precedes you. *HR Magazine*, 62(3), 20–21. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bdj.2018.623

- Hamlin, R. (2017). How small sample size and replication can increase accuracy in experiments: Lessons that marketing may learn from agricultural scientific method. *Australasian Marketing Journal*, 25(2), 166–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ausmj.2017.05.002
- Hammack, C. M., Brelsford, K. M., Beskow, L. M., Cook-Deegan, R., Majumder, M. A., & McGuire, A. L. (2019). Thought leader perspectives on participant protections in precision medicine research. *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 47(1), 134–148. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110519840493
- Hämmig, O., Gutzwiller, F., & Bauer, G. (2009). Work-life conflict and associations with work and nonwork-related factors and with physical and mental health outcomes:

 A nationally representative cross-sectional study in Switzerland. *BMC Public Health*, 9, 435. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-9-435
- Harju, L. K., & Hakanen, J. J. (2016). An employee who was not there: A study of job boredom in white-collar work. *Personnel Review*, 45(2), 374-391.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-05-2015-0125
- Hartmanna, N., & Lussie, B. (2020). Managing the sales force through the unexpected exogenous COVID-19 crisis. *Industrial Marketing Management* 88, 101–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2020.05.005
- Haven, T. L., & Grootel, L. V. (2019). Preregistering qualitative research, *Accountability* in *Research*, 26(3), 229–244. https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2019.1580147
- Heath, J., Williamson, H., Williams, L., & Harcourt, D. (2018). "It's just more personal": Using multiple methods of qualitative data collection to facilitate participation in

- research focusing on sensitive subjects. *Applied Nursing Research*, *43*, 30–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2018.06.015
- Hecklau, F., Galeitzke, M., Flachs, S., & Kohl, H. (2016). Holistic approach for human resource management in industry 4.0. *Procedia CIRP*, *54*, 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2016.05.102
- Hejase, H. J., Dirani, A. E., Hamdar, B., & Hazimeh, B. (2016). Employee retention in the pharmaceutical companies: Case of Lebanon. *IOSR Journal of Business and Management*, 18(4), 58–75. https://www.iosrjournals.org/iosr-jbm/papers/Vol18-issue4/Version-1/H1804015875.pdf
- Herjanto, H., & Franklin, D. (2019). Investigating salesperson performance factors: A systematic review of the literature on the characteristics of effective salespersons.

 **Australasian Marketing Journal (AMJ), 27(2), 104–112.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ausmj.2018.12.001
- Hersey, P., & Blanchard, K. H. (1969). Life cycle theory of leadership. *Training & Development Journal*, 23(5), 26–34.
- Herzberg, F. (1974). Motivation-Hygiene profiles: Pinpointing what ails the organization.

 *Organizational Dynamics, 3(2), 18–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/0090-2616(74)90007-2
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. B. (1959). *The Motivation to Work (2nd ed.)*. John Wiley.
- Hjalmarson, M. A., & Moskal, B. (2018). Quality considerations in education research: expanding our understanding of quantitative evidence and arguments. *Journal of*

- Engineering Education, 107(2), 179–185. https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20202
- Hyasat, A. S. (2022). The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic upon tourism & hospitality employees in Jordan. *GeoJournal of Tourism & Geosites*, 43(3), 1099–1107.
 Hyung-Woo, L. (2018). Linking leadership practices to performance of the US federal agencies. *International Journal of Manpower*, 39(3), 434–454.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJM-09-2016-0168
- Iacono, V. L., Symonds, P., & Brown, D. H. K. (2016). Skype as a tool for qualitative research interviews. *Sociological Research Online*, 21(2), 103–117. https://doi.org/10.5153/sro.3952
- Ivankova, N., & Wingo, N. (2018). Applying mixed methods in action research: methodological potentials and advantages. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 62(7), 978–997. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002764218772673
- Jacob, S. A., & Furgerson, S. P. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conducting interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 17(42), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2012.1718
- Jankovic, S., & Vlasic, D. (2019). Developing a benchmark methodology for marina business. *Tourism in Marine Environments*, *13*(2-3), 141–154. https://doi.org/10.3727/154427318X15276699095970
- Jentoft, N., & Olsen, T. S. (2019). Against the flow in data collection: How data triangulation combined with a "slow" interview technique enriches data.

 Qualitative Social Work, 18(2), 179–193.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325017712581

- Johansson, C. B. (2019). Introduction to qualitative research and grounded theory.

 *International Body Psychotherapy Journal, 18(1), 94–99.

 https://www.ibpj.org/issues/IBPJ-Volume-18-Number-1-2019.pdf
- Johnson, J. L., Adkins, D., & Chauvin, S. (2020). A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(1), 138–146. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7120
- Kabacińska, K., Sharma, N., Kaye, J., Mattek, N., Kuzeljevic, B., & Robillard, J. M. (2020). Investigating the concept of participant burden in aging technology research. *BMC Geriatrics*, 20(1), Article 50. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-020-1441-3
- Kalgin, A., Podolskiy, D., Parfenteva, D., & Campbell, J. W. (2018). Performance management and job-goal alignment. *International Journal of Public Sector Management*, 31(1), 65–80. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPSM-04-2016-0069
- Kaplan, R. S., & Norton, D. P. (1992). The balanced scorecard: Measures that drive performance. *Harvard Business Review*, 70(1), 71–79.
 https://hbr.org/1992/01/the-balanced-scorecard-measures-that-drive-performance-2
- Kaur, M. (2016). Application of mixed-method approach in public health research. *Indian Journal of Community Medicine*, 41(2), 93–97.
 https://doi.org/10.4103/0970-0218.173495
- Kenington, D., Chiu, L. F., Janda, K. B., & Ruyssevelt, P. (2020). Encouraging energy efficiency in United Kingdom independent retail? The case of the butcher,

- fishmonger and cycle-shop. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 62, Article 101347. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.101347
- Kenny, D. A. (2019). Enhancing validity in psychological research. *American Psychologist*, 74(9), 1018–1028. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000531
- Ketprapakorn, N., & Kantabutra, S. (2019). Culture development for sustainable SMEs:

 Toward a behavioral theory. *Sustainability*, 11(9), Article 2629.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/su11092629
- Khalid, K., & Nawab, S. (2018). Employee participation and employee retention in view of compensation. *SAGE Open*, 8(4), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244018810067
- Kim, H. S., & Jang, S. (2020). The effect of increasing employee compensation on firm performance: Evidence from the restaurant industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 88, Article 102513. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102513
- Knežević, B., Naletina, D., & Damić, M. (2016). The changing structure of retail industry: Case studies on competitive advantage of small companies in Croatia. *Entrepreneurial Business and Economics Review*, 4(4), 171-187. https://doi.org/10.15678/EBER.2016.040411
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Management*,

 24(1), 120–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Kotni, V. V. D., & Karumuri, V. (2018). Application of Herzberg's two-factor theory

- model for motivating retail salesforce. *IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 17(1), 24–42.
- Koziol, L., & Koziol, M. (2020). The concept of the trichotomy of motivating factors in the workplace. *Central European Journal of Operations Research*, 28(2), 707–715. Kuimet, K. (2019). The roles and activities of human resource managers: Empirical results from Estonia based on Ulrich's human resource model.

 *Research in Economics & Business: Central & Eastern Europe, 11(1), 65–88.

 http://rebcee.eu/index.php/REB/article/view/140/104
- Larentis, F., Antonello, C., & Slongo, L. (2018). Organizational culture and relationship marketing: An inter-organizational perspective. *Revista Brasileira de Gestão De Negócios*, 20(1), 37–56. https://doi.org/10.7819/rbgn.v20i1.3688
- Lee, T., Hom, P., Eberly, M., & Li, J. (2018). Managing employee retention and turnover with 21st-century ideas. *Organizational Dynamics*, 47(2), 88–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orgdyn.2017.08.004
- Leidner, D. E., Gonzalez, E., & Koch, H. (2018). An affordance perspective of enterprise social media and organizational socialization. *Journal of Strategic Information*Systems, 27(2), 117–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsis.2018.03.003
- Letchmiah, L., & Thomas, A. (2017). Retention of high-potential employees in a development finance company. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, 15, Article a924. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v15i0.924
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic Inquiry. Sage Publications.
- Linneberg, M. S., & Korsgaard, S. (2019). Coding qualitative data: A synthesis guiding

- the novice. *Qualitative Research Journal*, *19*(3), 259–270. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-12-2018-0012
- Luizzo, A. (2019). Effective interview techniques. *Journal of Healthcare Protection Management*, 35(2), 110–117.
- Luna-Arocas, R., Danvila-Del Valle, I., & Lara, F. J. (2020). Talent management and organizational commitment: The partial mediating role of pay satisfaction.

 Employee Relations, 42(4), 863–881. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-11-2019-0429
- Mackaway, J., & Winchester-Seeto, T. (2018). Deciding access to work-integrated learning: Human resource professionals as gatekeepers. *International Journal of Work-Integrated Learning*, *19*(2), 141–154.

 https://www.ijwil.org/files/IJWIL_19_2_141_154.pdf
- Madhani, P. M. (2020). Lean Six Sigma deployment in retail industry: Enhancing competitive advantages. *IUP Journal of Business Strategy*, 17(3), 25–45.
- Malik, S. (2023). What it takes to be an inclusive leader? Developing six signature traits to master inclusive leadership. *Strategic HR Review*, 22(3), 98–101. https://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-03-2023-0017
- Malterud, K., Siersma, V. D., & Guassora, A. D. (2016). Sample size in qualitative interview studies: Guided by information power. *Qualitative Health Research*. 26(13), 1753–1760. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315617444
- Marland, A., & Esselment, A. L. (2019). Negotiating with gatekeepers to get interviews with politicians: Qualitative research recruitment in a digital media environment. *Qualitative Research*, 19(6), 685–702.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794118803022

- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Martins, J. M., Kashif, U., Dantas, R. M., Rafiq, M., & Lucas, J. L. (2022). Impact of paternal leadership on employee retention during COVID-19: Financial crunch or financial gain. *Social Sciences*, *11*(10), 485. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci11100485
- Martinson, B., & De Leon, J. (2018). Testing horizontal and vertical alignment of HR practices designed to achieve strategic organizational goals. *Journal of Organizational Effectiveness: People and Performance*, 5(2), 158–181. https://doi.org/10.1108/JOEPP-10-2016-0057
- Maslow, A. H. (1943). A theory of human motivation. *Psychological Review*, *50*(4), 370–396. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0054346
- Matlala, S. F., & Matlala, M. N. (2018). Reflections on the use of a smartphone to facilitate qualitative research in South Africa. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(10), 2264-2275. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2018.3409
- Matta, C. (2019). Qualitative research methods and evidential reasoning. *Philosophy of the Social Sciences*, 49(5), 385–412. https://doi.org/10.1177/0048393119862858
- McAlpine, L. (2016). Why might you use a narrative methodology? A story about narrative. *Eesti Haridusteaduste Ajakiri*, *4*(1), 32–57. https://doi.org/10.12697/eha.2016.4.1.02b
- McGregor, D. (1960). The human side of enterprise. New York: McGraw-Hill.

- Mendes-Da-Silva, W. (2019). Have we been transparent enough? Challenges in replicability and credibility in business research. *Revista de Administração Contemporânea*, 23(5), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1590/1982-7849rac2019190306
- Mgaiwa, S., J. (2023). Predicting academics' job satisfaction from their perceived leadership styles: Evidence from Tanzania. *Cogent Psychology*, *10*(1). https://doi.org/10.1080/23311908.2022.2156839
- Miguel, F. L., & Pedro, D. J. (2017). How to succeed in the digital age? Monitor the organizational context, identify risks and opportunities, and manage change effectively. *Management Şi Marketing*, *12*(3), 443–455.

 https://doi.org/10.1515/mmcks-2017-0027
- Miles, D. A., Garcia, J., Olagundoye, E., Brown, J., Clay, J., Cook, L., Cornish, D.,
 Forbes, S., Kwapong, S., Lee, L., Micael, M., Morales, L., & Platt, P. (2019).
 Market research and applied statistics: The Apple store vs. The Microsoft store A market research study on consumer behavior and retailer sales behavior.
 Journal of Marketing Perspectives, 1, 75–99.
- Mohammadi-Nasrabadi, F., Salmani, Y., Seyed, M. B., Roudsari, A. H., Zargaraan, A., & Esfarjani, F. (2020). Policy challenges of food advertisements from the viewpoints of stakeholders: A qualitative study. *Food Science & Nutrition*, 8(4), 1949-1956. https://doi.org/10.1002/fsn3.1482
- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2017). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

 1: Introduction. *The European Journal of General Practice*, 23(1), 271–273.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375093

- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 3: Sampling, data collection and analysis. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375091
- Munthe-Kaas, H., Nøkleby, H., Lewin, S., & Glenton, C. (2020). The transfer approach for assessing the transferability of systematic review findings. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 20(1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0834-5
- Mutonyi, B. R., Slåtten, T., Lien, G., & González-Piñero, M. (2022). The impact of organizational culture and leadership climate on organizational attractiveness and innovative behavior: a study of Norwegian hospital employees. *BMC Health Services Research*, 22(1), 637. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-022-08042-x
- Myrtle, R. C., Chen, D.-R., Liu, C., & Fahey, D. (2008). Influences on the career commitment of health-care managers. *Health Services Management Research*, 21(4), 262–275. https://doi.org/10.1258/hsmr.2008.008008
- Nafari, E., & Rezaei, B. (2022). Relationship between human resources strategies and organizational performance based on the balanced scorecard in a public hospital in Iran: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Health Services Research*, 22(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-022-07767-z
- Nagano, H. (2020). The growth of knowledge through the resource-based view.

 Management Decision, 58(1), 98–111. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-11-2016-0798
- Naidu, T., & Prose, N. (2018). Re-envisioning member checking and communicating results as accountability practice in qualitative research: A South African community-based organization example. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*,

- 19(3), Article 26. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-19.3.3153
- Namey, E., Guest, G., O'Regan, A., Godwin, C. L., Taylor, J., & Martinez, A. (2020).

 How does mode of qualitative data collection affect data and cost? Findings from a quasi-experimental study. *Field Methods*, *32*(1), 58–74.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822x19886839
- Narayanan, A., Rajithakumar, S., & Menon, M. (2019). Talent management and employee retention: An integrative research framework. *Human Resource Development Review*, *18*(2), 228–247. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534484318812159
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). The Belmont Report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research.

 https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/index.html
- Ngozwana, N. (2018). Ethical dilemmas in qualitative research methodology:

 Researcher's reflections. *International Journal of Educational Methodology*, 4(1), 19–28. https://doi.org/10.12973/ijem.4.1.19
- Nishii, L. H., & Paluch, R. M. (2018). Leaders as HR sensegivers: Four HR implementation behaviors that create strong HR systems. *Human Resource*Management Review, 28(3), 319–323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2018.02.007
- Noranee, S., Som, R. M., Adam, N. A., Aziz, R. A., & Shahruddin, S. (2021). The relationship between human resource practices and employee retention at a private university: Work environment as a moderator. *Global Business* &

- Management Research, 13(4), 299–311. http://www.gbmrjournal.com/pdf/v13n4/V13N4-24.pdf
- Nwanna-Nzewunwa, O. C., Ajiko, M. M., Motwani, G., Kabagenyi, F., Carvalho, M., Feldhaus, I., Kirya, F., Epodoi, J., Dicker, R., & Juillard, C. (2019). Identifying information gaps in a surgical capacity assessment tool for developing countries:
 A methodological triangulation approach. World Journal of Surgery, 43(5), 1185–1192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00268-019-04911-5
- Oltmann, S. (2016). Qualitative interviews: A methodological discussion of the interviewer and respondent contexts. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 17(2), 15. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-17.2.2551
- Olubiyi, O., Smiley, G., Luckel, H., & Melaragno, R. (2019). A qualitative case study of employee turnover in the retail business. *Heliyon*, *5*(6), Article e01796. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e01796
- Onen, O., & Balli, F. E. (2020). Examination of informed consent forms in masters and doctorate theses of educational sciences. *International Online Journal of Educational Sciences*, 12(2), 119–131. https://doi.org/10.15345/iojes.2020.02.008
- Oruh, E. S., Mordi, C., Ajonbadi, A., Mojeed-Sanni, B., Nwagbara, U., & Rahman, M. (2020). Investigating the relationship between managerialist employment relations and employee turnover intention. *Employee Relations: The International Journal*, 42(1), 52–74. https://doi.org/10.1108/er-08-2018-0226
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed

- method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42(5), 533-544. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Palmer, J. S. (2019). Emotional intelligence and homophobia. *Wake Forest Law Review*, 54, 1135–1158. http://wakeforestlawreview.com/
- Palys, T., Turk, J. L., & Lowman, J. (2019). Statute-based protections for research participant confidentiality: Implications of the US experience for Canada.

 Canadian Journal of Law and Society / Revue Canadienne Droit et Société, 33(3), 381–400. https://doi.org/10.1017/cls.2018.24
- Patil, T. S. (2022). A study on employee retention strategies at Spareage Sealing

 Solutions, Thane. *ANWESH: International Journal of Management & Information*Technology, 7(2), 52–56. https://iaeme.com/Home/journal/IJCIET
- Penrose, E. T. (1959). The theory of the growth of the firm. John Wiley
- Pereira, V., Malik, A., & Sharma, K. (2016). Colliding employer-employee perspectives of employee turnover: Evidence from a Born-Global Industry. *Thunderbird International Business Review*, 58(6), 601–615. https://doi.org/10.1002/tie.21751
- Pihlajamaa, M., Kaipia, R., Aminoff, A., & Tanskanen, K. (2019). How to stimulate supplier innovation? Insights from a multiple case study. *Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management*, 25(3), Article 100536.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pursup.2019.05.001

- Plastow, A. N. (2016). Mixing-up research methods: A recipe for success or disaster?

 South African Journal of Occupational Therapy, 46(1), 89–90.

 https://doi.org/10.17159/2310-3833/2016/v46n1a16
- Podgorodnichenko, N., Edgar, F., & McAndrew, I. (2020). The role of HRM in developing sustainable organizations: Contemporary challenges and contradictions. *Human Resource Management Review*, *30*, Article 100685. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2019.04.001
- Polacco, A., & Backes, K. (2018). The Amazon Go concept: Implications, applications, and sustainability. *Journal of Business & Management*, 24(1), 80–93. https://doi.org/10.6347/JBM.201803_24(1).0004
- Priyadarshini, C., Kumar, Y., & Jha, R. R. (2017). Employer attractiveness through social media: A phenomenological study. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(4), 969-983. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2017.2663
- Quinn, P. (2018). Crisis communication in public health emergencies: The limits of 'legal control' and the risks for harmful outcomes in a digital age. *Life Sciences, Society and Policy, 14*(1), 1–40. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40504-018-0067-0
- Rahman, M. S. (2016). The advantages and disadvantages of using qualitative and quantitative approaches and methods in language testing and assessment research:

 A literature review. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 6(1), 102–105.

 https://doi.org/10.5539/jel.v6n1p102
- Ramalho Luz, C. M. D., Luiz de Paula, S., & de Oliveira, L. M. B. (2018).

- Organizational commitment, job satisfaction, and their possible influences on intent to turnover. *Revista de Gestão*, 25(1), 84–101. https://doi.org/10.1108/rege-12-2017-008
- Reed, B. N., Klutts, A. M., & Mattingly, T. J. (2019). A systematic review of leadership definitions, competencies, and assessment methods in pharmacy education.

 *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education, 83(9), 1873–1885.

 https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7520
- Ridder, H. (2017). The theory contribution to case study research designs. *Business Research*, 10, 281–305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40685-017-0045-z
- Rodríguez-Sánchez, J. L., González-Torres, T., Montero-Navarro, A., & Gallego-Losada, R. (2020). Investing time and resources for work—life balance: The effect on talent retention. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(6), 1920. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17061920
- Rose, S., & Raja, K. G. (2016). Role of Hr practices, job satisfaction, and organization commitment in employee retention. *CLEAR International Journal of Research in Commerce & Management*, 7(10), 1–3. http://www.thaavan.com/clear-ijrcm-3/
- Rubenstein, A. L., Kammeyer-Mueller, J. D., Wang, M., & Thundiyil, T. G. (2018). "Embedded" at hire? Predicting the voluntary and involuntary turnover of new employees. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 40(3), 342–359. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2335
- Sabbagha, D. M., Ledimo, O., & Martins, N. (2018). Predicting staff retention from employee motivation and job satisfaction. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 28(2),

- 136–140. https://doi.org/10.1080/14330237.2018.1454578
- Sabuhari, R., Sudiro, A., Irawanto, D. W., & Rahayu, M. (2020). The effects of human resource flexibility, employee competency, organizational culture adaptation, and job satisfaction on employee performance. *Management Science Letters*, 10(8), 1777–1786. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.1.001
- Sadewo, I. P., Surachman, S., & Rofiaty, R. (2021). The influence of working environment to employee performance mediated by work motivation.

 International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science, 10(3), 213–222. doi:10.20525/ijrbs.v10i3.1112
- Salehzadeh, R. (2017). Which types of leadership styles do followers prefer? A decision tree approach. *International Journal of Educational Management*, *31*(7), 865. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijem-04-2016-0079
- Santos, R. E. S., Magalhaes, C. V. C., & Da Silva, F. Q. B. (2017). Member checking in software engineering research: Lessons learned from an industrial case study.

 2017 ACM/IEEE International Symposium on Empirical Software Engineering and Measurement (ESEM), 187–192. https://doi.org/10.1109/ESEM.2017.29
- Sarkar, J. (2018). Linking compensation and turnover: Retrospection and future directions. *IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *17*(1), 43–75.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2016). Research methods for business students. (7th ed.). Pearson Education Limited.
- Schaubroeck, J., Peng, A. C., Hannah, S. T., Jingjing M.A., & Cianci, A. M. (2021).

 Struggling to meet the bar: Occupational progress failure and informal leadership

- behavior. *Academy of Management Journal*, *64*(6), 1740–1762. https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2018.0956
- Schoonenboom, J. (2018). Designing mixed methods research by mixing and merging methodologies: A 13-step model. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 62(7), 998–1015. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002764218772674
- Scott, G., & Bruce, R. A. (1994). Determinants of innovative behavior: A path model of individual innovation in the workplace. *Academy of Management Journal*, 37(3), 580–607. https://doi:10.2307/256701
- Seitz, S. (2015). Pixilated partnerships, overcoming obstacles in qualitative interviews via Skype: A research note. *Qualitative Research*, *16*(2), 229–235. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794115577011
- Shahvazian, S., Mortazavi, S., Lagzian, M., & Rahimnia, F. (2016). A dichotomous perceptions on talent retention factors: Phenomenography strategy. *Iranian Journal of Management Studies*, 9, 675–706. https://doi.org/10.22059/IJMS.2017.59749
- Shankar, V., Kalyanam, K., Setia, P., Golmohammadi, A., Tirunillai, S., Douglass, T., Hennessey, J., Bull, J. S., & Waddoups, R. (2021). How technology is changing retail. *Journal of Retailing*, 97(1), 13–27.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2020.10.006
- Sharma, P., Pathak, A., & Makwanna, K. (2019). A study on factors influencing employee motivation. *Journal of the Gujarat Research Society*. 21(16), 693–697.
- Shet, S. V. (2020). Strategic talent management Contemporary issues in international

- context. *Human Resource Development International*, 23(1), 98-102. https://doi.org/10.1080/13678868.2019.1650324
- Shtembari, E., Kufo, A., & Haxhinasto, D. (2022). Employee compensation and benefits pre and post COVID-19. *Administrative Sciences*, *12*(3), 106. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci12030106
- Shufutinsky, A. (2020). Employing use of self for transparency, rigor, trustworthiness, and credibility in qualitative organizational research methods. *Organization Development Review*, 52(1), 50–58.
- Shumba, C. S., Kielmann, K., & Witter, S. (2017). Health workers' perceptions of private-not-for-profit health facilities' organizational culture and its influence on retention in Uganda. *BMC Health Services Research*, 17(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-017-2763-5
- Sil, A., & Kanti Das, A. (2017). Informed consent process: Foundation of the researcher–participant bond. *Indian Journal of Dermatology*, 62(4), 380–386. https://doi.org/10.4103/ijd.IJD_272_17
- Sila, E., & Širok, K. (2018). The importance of employee satisfaction: A case study of a transportation and logistics service company. *Management*, *13*(2), 111–136. https://doi.org/10.26493/1854-4231.13.111-136
- Sinead Ryan, G. (2017). An introduction to the origins, history, and principles of ethnography. *Nurse Researcher* 24(4), 15–21. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.2017.e1470
- Sinha, D., Sinha, S., & Sarangi, P. (2018). Human resource practices in organized retail:

- A study of selected outlets. OPUS: HR Journal, 9(2), 24–40.
- Sivathanu, B., & Pillai, R. (2018). Smart HR 4.0 How industry 4.0 is disrupting HR. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, 26(4), 7–11.

 https://www.emerald.com/insight/publication/issn/0967-0734
- Solomon, T., & Thorpe, C. (2018). Influencing factors of job satisfaction on employee performance. *Global Journal of Business Intelligence and Management Insight & Transformations*, 2(1), 1-7.

 http://management.eurekajournals.com/index.php/GJBIMIT/article/view/248/295
- Speer, A. B., Dutta, S., Chen, M., & Trussell, G. (2019). Here to stay or go? Connecting turnover research to applied attrition modeling. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, *12*(3), 277–301. https://doi.org/10.1017/iop.2019.22
- Stedman, M. (2019). The limitations of inclusive research in practice: Reappraising the 'sympathetic researcher' role in applied theatre research. *Research in Drama Education: The Journal of Applied Theatre and Performance*, 24(4), 465–471. https://doi.org/10.1080/13569783.2019.1653177
- Stemmle, J., & Hampton, D. G. (2020). Post COVID-19 employee benefits: What to look for in your compensation package. *Journal of Financial Planning*, *36*(10), 23–25. https://www.financialplanningassociation.org/article/post-covid-19-employeebenefits-what-look-your-compensation-package
- Surmiak, A. (2018). Confidentiality in qualitative research involving vulnerable participants: Researchers' perspectives. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 19(3), 12. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-19.3.3099

- Taşkın, G., & Aksoy, G. (2019). Examination of postgraduate publications and journal articles on transition to secondary education systems published from 2000 to 2018. *Inonu University Journal of the Faculty of Education*, 20(2), Article 633649. https://doi.org/10.17679/inuefd.545558
- Thorpe, A. S. (2014). Doing the right thing or doing the thing right: Implications of participant withdrawal. *Organizational Research Methods*, *17*, 255-277. https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428114524828
- Thurairajah, K. (2019). Uncloaking the researcher: Boundaries in qualitative research. *Qualitative Sociology Review*, 15(1), 132–147. https://doi.org/10.18778/1733-8077.15.1.06
- Trisnowati, Y., Muditomo, A., Manalu, E. P. S., P, Z. K., Adriana, D., & H, R. D. (2020).

 The COVID-19 pandemic's impact on Indonesia's electronic retail payment transactions. 2020 International Conference on Information Management and Technology (ICIMTech), 504–509.

 https://doi.org/10.1109/ICIMTech50083.2020.9211232
- Tuan, V. K., & Rajagopal, P. (2019). The effect of transformational leadership style on employee job satisfaction towards small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam. *Academic Journal of Economic Studies*, 5(4), 154–164.
- Tursunbayeva, A., Di Lauro, S., & Pagliari, C. (2018). People analytics—A scoping review of conceptual boundaries and value propositions. *International Journal of Information Management*, 43, 224–247.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2018.08.002

Twis, M. K., Miller, V. J., Cronley, C., & Fields, N. (2020). Collecting qualitative data through mobile applications: A multiple case study report. *Journal of Technology in Human Services*, *38*(1), 38–53.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15228835.2019.1599766

- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2021, October 8). Employment situation news release.
 Retrieved October 8, 2021, from
 https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/empsit_10082021.htm
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2021, May 18). *Quarterly retail e-commerce sales 1st quarter 2021*.

 Retrieved May 18, 2021, from

 https://www2.census.gov/retail/releases/historical/ecomm/21q1.pdf
- Ülger, T. K., Bozkurt, I., & Altun, M. (2020). Thematic analysis of articles focusing on mathematical literacy in mathematics teaching-learning process. *Education & Science/Egitim ve Bilim*, 45(201), 1–37. https://doi.org/10.15390/EB.2020.8028
- Ungureanu, P., Bertolotti, F., & Pilati, M. (2019). What drives alignment between offered and perceived well-being initiatives in organizations? A cross-case analysis of employer–employee shared strategic intentionality. *European Management Journal*, 37(6), 742–759. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emj.2019.03.005
- Von Koskull, C., Strandvik, T., & Tronvoll, B. (2016). Emotional strategizing in service innovation. *Management Decision*, *54*(4), 270-287. https://doi.org/10.1108/md-06-2014-0339
- Vrchota, J., & Řehoř, P. (2019). The influence of a human resource strategy to the

- function of human resource processes in small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs). *Serbian Journal of Management*, *14*(2), 299–314. https://doi.org/10.5937/sjm14-19588
- Wairimu, M., & Ndeto, M. (2019). Influence of human resource management strategies on employee retention in pharmaceutical companies in Nairobi city county, Kenya. *International Academic Journal of Human Resource and Business Administration*, 3(7), 246–267.

 https://www.iajournals.org/articles/iajhrba_v3_i7_246_267.pdf
- Walford-Wright, G., & Scott-Jackson, W. (2018). Talent rising; people analytics and technology driving talent acquisition strategy. *Strategic HR Review*, 17(5), 226–233. https://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-08-2018-0071
- Walz, M., Hoyer, P., & Statler, M. (2016). After Herzog: Blurring fact and fiction in visual organizational ethnography. *Journal of Organizational Ethnography*, 5(3), 202–218. https://doi.org/10.1108/JOE-07-2016-0017
- Wang, X., & Ng, C. T. (2020). New retail versus traditional retail in e-commerce: channel establishment, price competition, and consumer recognition. *Annals of Operations Research*, 291(1/2), 921–937. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10479-018-2994-9
- Warnock-Smith, D., Cameron, D., & O'Connell, J. F. (2020). Organisational trust: A case application in the air transport sector. *Transport Policy*, 88, 69–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranpol.2020.01.004
- Warrick, D. D. (2017). What leaders need to know about organizational culture. Business

- Horizons, 60(3), 395–404. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2017.01.011
- Wernerfelt, B. (1984). A Resource-based view of the firm. *Strategic Management Journal*, 5(2), 171–180. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.4250050207
- Wijngaarden, V. (2017). Q method and ethnography in tourism research: Enhancing insights, comparability, and reflexivity. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 20(8), 869–882. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2016.1170771
- Williams, P. (2020). "It all sounds very interesting, but we're just too busy!": Exploring why "Gatekeepers" decline access to potential research participants with learning disabilities. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, *35*(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856257.2019.1687563
- Yang, J., Pu, B., & Guan, Z. (2019). Entrepreneurial leadership and turnover intention of employees: The role of affective commitment and person-job fit. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16(13), 2380–2397. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16132380
- Ye, P., Liu, L., & Tan, J. (2023). The influence of organisational justice and ethical leadership on employees' innovation behaviour. *European Journal of Innovation Management*, 26(4), 1129–1149. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJIM-08-2021-0421
- Yeong, M. L., Ismail, R., Ismail, N. H., & Hamzah, M. I. (2018). Interview protocol refinement: Fine-tuning qualitative research interview questions for multi-racial populations in Malaysia. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(11), 2700–2713. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2018.3412
- Yilmaz, D. E., & Antmen, F. (2019). Project selection method based on balanced

- scorecard framework. *Business & Economics Research Journal*, 10(5), 1179–1187. https://doi.org/10.20409/berj.2019.229
- Yin, R. K. (2016). *Qualitative research from start to finish*. (2nd ed.). Guilford publications.
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications: Design and methods* (6th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Zaharee, M., Lipkie, T., Mehlman, S. K., & Neylon, S. K. (2018). Recruitment and retention of early-career technical talent: What young employees want from employers. *Research Technology Management*, 61(5), 51–61. https://doi.org/10.1080/08956308.2018.1495966
- Zapata, I. T. (2019). University research centres: Organizational structures and performance. *Journal of Technology Management & Innovation*, *14*(3), 29–42. https://doi.org/10.4067/s0718-27242019000300023
- Zubair Hassan. (2022). Employee retention through effective human resource management practices in Maldives: Mediation effects of compensation and rewards system. *Journal of Entrepreneurship, Management and Innovation,* 18(2), 137–173. https://doi.org/10.7341/20221825

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Steps of Initial Interview

- 1. Provide an introduction of the researcher to the participant.
- 2. Turn on the recording device.
- 3. Provide participants a copy of the rights and protections afforded to them as research participants.
- 4. Conduct interviews consisting of nine interview questions.
- 5. Allow for elaboration by the participant if offered at the end of each sentence, being mindful to keep the interview on track.
- 6. Repeat answers to participants
- 7. Thank participant for participation
- 8. Instruct participants on the next steps like member checking and assure them of the receipt of a copy of the study on completion.
- 9. Provide participant contact information for the researcher.
- 10. Stop recording.

Interview Questions

- 1. What Covid-19 related challenges did your organization face when trying to increase the retention rate of retail employees?
- 2. What other non-Covid-19 related challenges did your organization face regarding increasing the retention rates of retail personnel?
- 3. How did your organization overcome any challenges presented in implementing employee retention strategies?
- 4. What employee retention strategies implemented by your organization have increased the retention of retail employees?
- 5. How did your organization implement successful employee retention strategies for retail employees?
- 6. What key barriers did you encounter while implementing employee retention

- strategies to retain retail employees?
- 7. What strategies are in place to identify reasons why some retail employees leave the company?
- 8. What employee retention strategies have you implemented that have failed to improve retail employees' retention rates?
- 9. What additional information can you share regarding strategies used to increase the retention rate of retail employees?

Follow-up Member Checking Interview

As part of a transcript review process, you will receive a PDF document via email containing a summary of the interpretations of your statements. This document will show your answers to the interview questions, the researcher's interpretation of your statements and a corresponding section to confirm or refute the accuracy of the interpretation of your responses. Each section containing a question will have a text box in which you are free to add any comments as to the misrepresentation of your responses. Please note that this is a vital step as the information you provide will be used to ensure the validity and reliability of the findings of this study. When you decide to participate, you agree to complete the transcript review process. For purposes of confidentiality and protection of privacy, you will only see the information that pertains to you as a participant. When you have completed the PDF document, you will email that document to me (sean.murphy@waldenu.edu), and you will receive an email receipt. If any sections are incomplete, I will return the document with notes stating which sections still require completion.

116

Appendix B: Invitation to Participants

[Date:]

[Name:]

[Address:]

Dear Potential Participant,

I am a Doctoral Student at Walden University researching retention strategies to retain retail employees. The title of my Study is Retention Strategies to Retain Retail Employees. In this instance, participation eligibility criteria will be managers of retail organizations in Michigan, with a minimum age of 18 years, who successfully implemented employee retention strategies. The Study will not contain participants' names, company names, or any proprietary data. Instead, codes, such as P1C1 representing Participant 1 from company 1, will serve as identifiers to protect your identity.

If you are interested and eligible, I have attached a Participant Consent Form for your review at this time. Prior to indicating your consent to participate in this study, you may ask any question regarding any aspect that is unclear to you. Depending on your preference, the face-to-face interviews may be in-person or virtual - by either SKYPE or Zoom Video Call. You are at liberty to choose the timing convenient to you and communicate the same to me via phone or email to schedule the session accordingly. I appreciate you taking the time to read this invitation and look forward to your voluntary participation in this study.

Sincerely,

Sean Murphy

Phone: X-XXX-XXX-XXXX

Email: sean.murphy@waldenu.edu